
JOINT REVIEW PANEL FOR THE ENBRIDGE NORTHERN 

GATEWAY PROJECT 

COMMISSION D’EXAMEN CONJOINT DU PROJET 

ENBRIDGE NORTHERN GATEWAY 

 
 

 

 

 

Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

Ordonnance d’audience OH-4-2011 

 

Northern Gateway Pipelines Inc. 

Enbridge Northern Gateway Project 

Application of 27 May 2010 

 

Demande de Northern Gateway Pipelines Inc. 

du 27 mai 2010 relative au projet 

Enbridge Northern Gateway 

 

VOLUME 28 

- REDACTED - 

 

Hearing held at 

Audience tenue à 
 

Lach Klan School 

William Shaw Memorial Gymnasium 

Kitkatla, British Columbia 

 

March 14, 2012 

Le 14 mars 2012 

 

International Reporting Inc. 

Ottawa, Ontario 

(613) 748-6043 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada 2012 

as represented by the Minister of the Environment 

and the National Energy Board 

 © Sa Majesté du Chef du Canada 2012 

représentée par le Ministre de l’Environnement et 

l’Office national de l’énergie 

 
 

This publication is the recorded verbatim transcript 

and, as such, is taped and transcribed in either of the 

official languages, depending on the languages 

spoken by the participant at the public hearing. 

 

 Cette publication est un compte rendu textuel des 

délibérations et, en tant que tel, est enregistrée et 

transcrite dans l’une ou l’autre des deux langues 

officielles, compte tenu de la langue utilisée par le 

participant à l’audience publique. 

 

 

Printed in Canada  Imprimé au Canada 



 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

HEARING /AUDIENCE 

OH-4-2011 

 

 

IN THE MATTER OF an application filed by the Northern Gateway Pipelines 

Limited Partnership for a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity 

pursuant to section 52 of the National Energy Board Act, for authorization 

to construct and operate the Enbridge Northern Gateway Project. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

HEARING LOCATION/LIEU DE L'AUDIENCE 

 

Hearing held in Kitkatla (British Columbia), Wednesday, March 14, 2012 

Audience tenue à Kitkatla (Colombie-Britannique), Mercredi, le 14 mars 2012 

 

 

 

 

JOINT REVIEW PANEL/LA COMMISSION D’EXAMEN CONJOINT 

 

S. Leggett             Chairperson/Présidente 

 

K. Bateman    Member/Membre 

 

H. Matthews  Member/Membre 
 

 



  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

ORAL PRESENTATIONS/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES 

 

 

 

Gitxaala Nation 

 

Governance Panel 

Chief Elmer Moody 

Deputy Councillor Clarence Innis 

Bruce Watkinson 

Rennie Lewis 

Larry Bolton 

Rev. Sam Lewis 

Verne Jackson 

Clifford White 

 

Harvesters Panel 

Rennie Lewis 

Godfrey Mason Sr. 

Eddie McKay 

Ronnie Shaw 

Jeannette Moody 

Tim Innes 

Cyril Aster 

Ernie Bolton 

Colin Nelson 

 

 

 

  



  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

TABLE OF CONTENTS/TABLE DES MATIÈRES 

(i) 

 

Description Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe 

 
 
Opening prayer by Rev. Sam Lewis 17400 

Opening remarks by the Chairperson 17406 

 

 

Gitxaala Nation 

- Oral presentations by the Governance Panel (continued) 17409 

- Oral presentations by the Harvesters Panel 17918 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

LIST OF EXHIBITS/LISTE DES PIÈCES 

(i) 

 

No.                       Description Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe 

 

 

Visual Aid No. 38 Revised PowerPoint slideshow, re herring roe, 

  seaweed and salmon 17905 

 

Visual Aid No. 39 Map of the seasonal round by species and months 17917 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Governance Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

--- Upon commencing at 9:22 a.m./L’audience débute à 9h22 

 

17400. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  So as we begin our session this morning I 

am going to ask Reverend Sam Lewis for an opening prayer, and then there’ll be a 

welcome by our drum group immediately after the prayer. 

 

17401. REV. SAM LEWIS:  It’s been a long week and long days, so I’m not 

going to ask anybody to stand.  We’re just going to bow our heads and ask God for 

guidance, ask God for thanks for the whole week.  So let us all bow our heads in a 

word of prayer as we begin the meeting today. 

 

17402. Heavenly Father, we thank you, Dear God, for the nice rest last night.  We 

give you the praise and the honour, Dear God, as we gather here in this hall.  We 

thank you, Dear God, for your guidance for all these past few days.  We thank you, 

Dear God, for the youth that had made a nice presentation last night. 

 

17403. Today, as we begin our meeting, Dear God, we ask your guidance, your 

safekeeping for our family that are left behind.  Guide and direct each and every one 

of us so that we honour your creation, and this we ask in your name. 

 

17404. Amen. 

 

(Opening ceremony/Cérémonie d’ouverture) 

 

17405. MR. JANES:  Could I ask the members of the governance panel to come 

back to the witness stand, please? 

 

17406. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Good morning, everyone. 

 

17407. Thank you for choosing to share that song during our hearing today.  And 

thank you also for the opening ceremony and for the continuing welcome into your 

community. 

 

17408. We’ll get ready for the governance committee. 

 

ELMER MOODY:  Resumed 

CLARENCE INNIS:  Resumed 

BRUCE WATKINSON:  Resumed 

RENNIE LEWIS:  Resumed 

LARRY BOLTON:  Resumed 
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SAM LEWIS:  Resumed 

VERNE JACKSON:  Resumed 

CLIFFORD WHITE:  Resumed 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

GOVERNANCE PANEL:  (Continued/Suite) 

 

17409. MR. JANES:  Mr. Brown, I just ask if you could translate the next 

question for me, as well as having it said in English or interpret the next question for 

me.   

 

17410. So yesterday we were speaking a bit about the importance of wealth for 

the position of a Chief.  I would now like you to comment on actually what was my 

second question yesterday, which is what would it mean for the status or position of a 

Chief and his house if their territory or the resources on their territory were damaged 

or became unavailable? 

 

17411. THE INTERPRETER:  (Interpreting into Sm’algyax). 

 

17412. REV. SAM LEWIS:  I guess I’m in the corner here so I’m just going to 

say this is my own opinion. 

 

17413. We talk about the Smgigyet, their territories.  We talk about the rights of 

each household, land, water, and stuff like that.  We talk about the noxnox, how we’re 

supposed to look after noxnox. 

 

17414. Yesterday, I heard from the youth club -- the youth panel, and that’s the 

first time I ever hear that they are planning to blow up that rock where that freighter is 

going to come in.  That’s the first time I ever hear it, yesterday.  And it bothers me 

because this is similar to what your question is this morning.  What is a Chief going 

to do if their territories or their house is destroyed? 

 

17415. Now, I’m going to use the noxnox for -- instead of answering your 

questions.  If you destroy the noxnox territory, he’s going to be very angry and that’s 

what I was thinking of using the noxnox as your question for me this morning. 

 

17416. I don’t know about the rest of the panel, but this is what I’m saying.  If 

you ever come in -- you live in the city, years ago, I know the law has changed -- if 

somebody comes into my -- inside my fence, in my house, I have the rights to do 

anything what I want to that person.  That was the law years ago.  That’s my own 
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understanding. 

 

17417. Today, the law has changed.  We have to find evidence on all different 

kinds of things.  The Smgigyet, and as far as I know, as far as I can hear and 

understood, the Creator gave us the land to look after it, to protect it and multiply on 

it.  If we don’t, we’re going to be in big trouble.  

 

17418. The same way if you go into a noxnox area, sea monsters, and destroy 

their territory, they’re going to get angry.  Only God knows what’s going to happen.   

 

17419. So that’s part of my question this morning.  It’s similar to what the answer 

was going to be for the question as a Smgigyet.  I used that noxnox as a parable so it 

could be a more understandable for a lot of us.   

 

17420. You destroy somebody’s territory, it’s going to be tough; you’re going to 

get angry; you’re going to get mad and that’s what I’m afraid of. 

 

17421. Thank you. 

 

17422. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  Good morning, everyone.  Hope you had a 

good sleep. 

 

17423. The question that was asked is very crucial to our own wellbeing.  You 

heard our Smgigyet talk about ayaawx.  You heard the presentations from the youth 

of how they value the resources that come from the territory.  It’s vital. 

 

17424. You also heard from our Smgigyet saying that a Gisbutwada can’t go into 

a Lax Gyibuu’s treasure box.  And by treasure box we mean everything that comes 

within that territory. 

 

17425. We heard talk about the resources, the salmon, the seal, the sea lion; you 

heard about the deer. 

 

17426. There's also other resources that we use to sustain us, salmon berries, 

beaver.  It's vital to our existence, and if it is damaged in any way, it's going to kill off 

the resources.  It's going to kill off our people. 

 

17427. You talk about damage.  The thing I want to say is this; in the Canadian 

society we hear about mad cow disease.  Then what I would say is the people that are 

affected by the mad cow disease, now you know how we feel when a certain part of 
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our resources within our territory that are going to be damaged.  And I say it not 

might be; it is going to be. 

 

17428. Right from the time when the tankers start travelling, it's going to damage 

our waterways.  It's going to damage our highway.  It's going to kill some of our 

resources.  Every time, it's going to die off.  And every little bit that is destroyed, a 

small bit of our tribal -- of the Gisbutwadas is going to die off.  We value life.  We 

value the resources that we take.   

 

17429. Years ago, we never knew what money was.  Our existence of our 

ancestors was by trading with our neighbouring nations.  That was how -- and I'm 

talking years and years and years ago, generations ago.  That was their existence. 

 

17430. Our ancestors travelled up and down the coast of B.C. and to them it is 

sacred.  To us, it is sacred. 

 

17431. Thank you. 

 

17432. DEPUTY COUNCILLOR CLARENCE INNIS:  Good morning, 

everyone.  I'd like to welcome the Panel back.  Hopefully you had a pleasant trip. 

 

17433. The question is what would it mean if the status of our territory became 

unavailable, damaged or lost?  To me, it would become worthless; the territory would 

have no wealth.  It would have no value, and it would affect our gugwilx'ya'ansk, our 

inheritance. 

 

17434. A Chief or a clan would not be able to gather their wealth to prepare for 

these feasts that need to happen.  It takes a long time to prepare for a feast, depending 

on what kind of feast.  And if you can't get at the wealth of the land and water that has 

no value or that has been damaged, the Chief and the clan start to lose status amongst 

their Smgigyets. 

 

17435. There are timelines on when you need to have a feast, and if your territory 

is damaged for any length of time, it's going to affect gugwilx'ya'ansk.  How we 

conduct ourselves, how we govern ourselves starts to get affected.  The Chief and the 

clan start to lose recognition amongst the rest of the Smgigyets, the rest of the tribe, 

and they start to lose status.  So there would be a breakdown between feastings that 

need to happen. 

 

17436. Those are just some of the things I see that will be impacted.  It's not only 
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the resources, it's the governance of that territory, how it's governed.  It'll be hard for 

me to pass down something that has no value, that has been damaged.  It's my 

responsibility to do the best that I can to protect and to keep it intact for future 

generations.  That's why I'm here today, and that's how I answer the question. 

 

17437. MR. JANES:  Just before we leave your answer, you mentioned 

timelines.  And could you just give an example of some of the timelines that exist for 

feasting and what it would mean if there was a lengthy delay in carrying out feasting 

responsibility? 

 

17438. DEPUTY COUNCILLOR CLARENCE INNIS:  When there's a death 

and there's a funeral feast, someone is stood out at that feast.  If it's not the Chief, it 

would be one of his nephews or someone in his clan that would be put out to move 

the headstone.   

 

17439. You're basically given a year to start preparing, and any time after that 

year you can have that headstone feast, settlement feast to put closure on a man's life 

or a person's life.  Those are just some of the things that I'm aware of that there are 

timelines.  It can't go on for 20 years or whatever it is. 

 

17440. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  Hi.  I want to take a step back to the original 

question. 

 

17441. Clarence gave a very good example in relation to that inability to transfer 

or to transmit or to allow future generations to inherit.  In each of the answers there 

was reference given back to the animals, the resources that exist within those 

territories.  And during the initial presentation around the question, there was 

discussion of noxnox.   

 

17442. In my presentation earlier, I had given a description of noxnox.  Noxnox is 

basically spirituality. 

 

17443. Our ancestors -- and again, keep in mind because we are a matrilineal 

society that my reference to ancestors is both as a collective but also as a singular -- 

that our ancestors had experience with noxnox.  It's through these experiences that 

we've learned morals, values and beliefs of a society. 

 

17444. When our ancestors had these experiences with noxnox, they've learned 

hierarchy.  Our culture and our society is a mirror of that hierarchy of noxnox.  

Noxnox controlled the environment.   
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17445. By our interaction or our ancestors' interaction with noxnox, we've learned 

the value of those lands and those waterways with an understanding and certainty that 

when our ancestors were returned to the world that we experience today they were 

given laws that they need to uphold.  And all those laws are centred around the notion 

of respect.  Those laws are centred around the notion of protection.   

 

17446. At the heart of it all, an understanding obedience is required.  It’s an 

expectation that a Smgigyet have authority and jurisdiction over those lands and those 

waterways.  That they respect the relationship with noxnox because the foundation of 

who we are as a people, the society that had developed is specifically in relation to 

the experiences our ancestors would have had with noxnox.  That’s how our society 

had developed.   

 

17447. And by the same token I’m going to remind you that in the presentation by 

youth they gave you indication noxnox is not just in our past, noxnox exists today.  

And there are times that many of those that are out on the boats see examples of 

noxnox. It’s not something that occurs in ancient times, many of us have experienced 

and see noxnox.   

 

17448. Clarence speaks of the right to inheritance.  In each of the teachings that 

occur when we talk about relationships to one another we talk about relationships to 

land.  And as demonstrated by youth, we don’t learn of these relationships through 

textbooks, we understand these relationships because this is our lifestyle today.  It’s 

not just the right to inheritance that is lost, it’s spirituality that would be lost.  You 

damage that concept of spirituality, you’ve killed the people; it’s that simple.   

 

17449. It’s not just a loss of status; it’s a loss of ego.  It’s that concept of self.  

And again, the question ultimately boils down to who has that right to destroy us?  

Who gave them that right to destroy us?  Who gave anyone that ability to consider 

our concepts of spirituality, our concepts of self, as less than Canadian society?  Why 

would we be viewed as less than?   

 

17450. It may sound primitive to some when we say noxnox, spanaxnox, but at 

the end of the day you’re talking about a concept of spirituality and the question that 

ultimately it boils down to, how prepared is anyone to destroy the spirituality of 

another people, of another society?  I would dare say I’m hopeful Canadian society is 

not prepared to allow that to happen.   

 

17451. MR. JANES:  Mr. White? 
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17452. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  Yeah, just getting to the question of status, 

what would it mean to the status if the resources were taken away?   

 

17453. I’m going to use the last couple of centuries of -- as an analogy.  The last 

couple of centuries Canada, British Columbia have done outrageous accounts to First 

Nations people here in Canada.   

 

17454. The attempt to have a cultural genocide, as an example, in terms of what 

would happen if you take away the resources to a house?  We’re just in the recovery 

stages of a cultural genocide.   

 

17455. I use -- it was difficult for me yesterday to use my father as an example, 

but I think my father is a good example in terms of what happened during our cultural 

genocide.  While we were going to school and we weren’t allowed to speak our 

language.  You know, while the things that our people did to just continue to hold on 

to what we had, to continue our ways here in Lach Klan throughout the territory.   

 

17456. You know, since the 1700’s the destruction of Aboriginal culture has been 

very difficult with the laws that were put into place outlawing feasting and 

potlatching.  And we’re fortunate here that we’re in an isolated area, so we may be 

one of the fortunate ones who have been able to hold on to more of our culture than 

the other nations up and down the coast.   

 

17457. What has been said about spirituality, I don’t think we can overemphasize 

that enough, that there’s a connection between Gitxaala and the spirit.  There’s 

always that connection.  You take a rock, you take a stone and you look at the stone 

and you ask yourself, you know, what’s the significance of this stone? 

 

17458. There’s energy in this stone; otherwise why wouldn’t that stone just 

crumple up then just dissipate?  The energy that holds it together in the stone, the 

spirit that’s within that stone that holds that together.  So everything within our 

environment has great significance.   

 

17459. So with that, learning about what happened to us over the last couple of 

centuries, trying to find some proactive measures as to how do we combat Canada, 

how do we combat British Columbia, how do we combat anything that potentially 

could destroy our environment?   

 

17460. The people around this table and the people in this community basically 
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said we need to find some scientific way of being able to show the rest of society how 

much -- how important this is to us.   

 

17461. As a result of that the birth of GEM (Gitxaala Environmental Monitoring), 

not a cheap undertaking, a very expensive undertaking in terms of putting GEM into 

place to make sure that we at least have a baseline study up and down the coast as to 

all of the resources that we have.   

 

17462. So GEM is one of the proactive measures that we’re looking -- we’re 

bringing on to play in terms of working from a scientific base on making sure that 

nothing happens to our territory.   

 

17463. The social interaction that happens out on the boat, you saw a lot of good 

examples of that yesterday by the kids.  The social interaction in the smokehouses as 

we’re drying the fish and smoking the fish, all of those social interactions, if you take 

that away that destroys the social fabrics of the community. 

 

17464. Because a lot of the interactions -- when we go to church, we’re in church 

right here, right now.  When we go to church and we’re walking down the street, 

we’re in church.  Every day the spirit is with us; we’re connected to Mother Earth.  

We’re connected to the air.  We’re connected to the water.  We’re connected to the 

minerals.  And so what you do affects us; what we do affects you.   

 

17465. So for you to come along and suggest that we’re going to blow up a rock, 

it’s unacceptable to us.  You can’t do that, that’s part of our spirit, that’s part of our 

relationship, that’s part of the animals who are looking to us to protect the animals, 

the environment, the trees, and the seaweed.   

 

17466. MR. JANES:  Mr. Larry Bolton? 

 

17467. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  (Speaking in Sm’algyax) 

 

17468. MR. LARRY BOLTON (through interpreter):  Here are the words that 

Larry spoke in Sm’algyax, and now I will tell you in English what he said. 

 

17469. Welcomed everyone to the hall this morning, and once again Larry wishes 

to emphasize that he’d rather use his language because it’s the only way he can 

express himself clearly.  He can’t find the words in English to do that.  And he has 

expressed himself quite clearly in his mother tongue. 
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17470. He’s very concerned about what’s going to happen, as we all are, and he 

stated it clearly in his own tongue.  He said as the old people used, many of them 

never spoke English but were very clear and concise in what they said in Sm’algyax. 

 

17471. He showed the strength of our language, how clear it is, how strong it is, 

and how he is so able to express himself clearly. 

 

17472. His concern is what will happen when the great damage happens.  He said 

not if it happens, when it happens.  We’ve heard that all so many times. 

 

17473. And the people in the community hall here today, in this gym, they too are 

also concerned.  That’s why they’re here, to listen to what we’re going to say.   

 

17474. What the children presented last night, the pride they brought to the 

grandparents, to their families, their parents, we all did.  We all felt that.  I felt myself 

swell with pride when they made their presentation. 

 

17475. And again, back to the potential damage of what’s going to happen, where 

are we going to go?  Where are our kids going to go? 

 

17476. The kids have been taught where the sources of food are and they’ve been 

taught how to live on the land and survive on the land.  Now where are they going to 

go to? 

 

17477. He brought up the subject of seaweed.  He called seaweed the food of life.  

The Lax Kw’alaams people, they go to Dundas Island.  The Metlakatla people have 

their reef that they go to.  He said he’s tasted their seaweed and it’s not anywhere near 

as good as ours, and he said that very clearly and distinctly. 

 

17478. And if our sources are damaged, where again are our children going to go?  

And if our territory is damaged and we are not able to harvest and survive on our 

land, we will not be allowed to go into the Lax Kw’alaams territory or the Metlakatla 

territory.  What we have will be gone. 

 

17479. He said in his youth when he was out on his boat with his parents there 

was no white people here and now they’re everywhere, Americans diving, harvesting 

our food.  At one time, the only white people were on the village here, but now they 

totally surround us. 

 

17480. Again, his concern for the damage of the land and the sea.  He still goes 
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for firewood.  He doesn’t depend on stove oil or other sources.  He still goes out on 

his boat to tow a log home to use for firewood, and now even that has slowly been 

depleted, the source, the supply of firewood. 

 

17481. If there’s a spill on Estevan Island, we will feel it here because of the 

strong tidal currents that will bring the damage right to our front door.  And where 

will our grandchildren go? 

 

17482. This is our opportunity to try our very best to stop this.  We must speak 

now.  Tomorrow is too late; the damage will be done.  There’s no use talking then.  

The time for talking is now.  

 

17483. Others, other communities around us, other villages, other tribes, they’re 

all looking at Gitxaala right now.  'Wii galts'abm Gitxaała, the great village of 

Gitxaala, always held in high esteem by others.  They’re looking to us now, what are 

we going to do. 

 

17484. He remembers listening to his Elders.  What would they think if they were 

here now?   

 

17485. He again mentioned the Lax Kw’alaams and Metlakatla bands would 

totally be opposed to us going onto their territory when ours is not -- not if, when ours 

has been damaged. 

 

17486. Again, once again towards the kids, they brought great pride on us and 

they showed what they were taught by their mentors and they displayed it here last 

night. 

 

17487. And again he brought up the route in Principe Channel that these ships are 

going to ply.  The size of the ships in very narrow channels creates great fear, great 

intense fear.  We’re confronted with the most greatest crisis in our history and our 

actions and our words here today will determine our survival. 

 

17488. And he thanked you all. 

 

17489. MR. JANES:  Is there someone else who wishes to speak? 

 

--- (No response/Aucune réponse) 

 

17490. MR. JANES:  I’d just like to -- before we come back to the question of 
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status for a moment -- talk a little bit about the relations with other Nations.  And Mr. 

Bolton has spoken about the ability to go to other Nations. 

 

17491. But what would it mean to Gitxaala if, for example, the herring roe fishery 

were interfered with in terms of your ability to trade with other Nations and what 

would that mean to your position in the eyes of other Nations -- other First Nations? 

 

17492. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  When one of our Hereditary Chiefs on the 

panel gave a very good example yesterday.  Herring roe is one of the products; 

xs’waanx.  That are one of the products that are unique to Gitxaala.  There are very 

few other nations that have the product that we have.  Not just in taste, but like all 

species of fish, herring don't just spawn anywhere. 

 

17493. Sam gave a very good example in terms of how his father and his paternal 

uncle went to trade after a harvest, and many species, many of our food resources 

were harvest.  But it as an opportunity as well to interact with other nations and it was 

an opportunity as well that they received that recognition of who they are.  And both 

men were Smgigyet. 

 

17494. When they took that opportunity and created that relationship, there was 

an understanding that what was being fostered was a recognition of the status of those 

two men and, by the same token, that of all Gitxaala.  It was a reflection and it is still 

a reflection today on the wealth that we have within each of our territories and that 

ability to share, to trade or to distribute that wealth is a sign of status.   

 

17495. Any loss of that, especially in the circumstance by which the environment 

or the requirements by which herring would spawn require -- I'll just say less noise, 

less traffic. 

 

17496. If there's too much noise in the water, an example would be tanker traffic, 

herring would be spooked.  They won't spawn.  If they don't spawn in the area that 

they continually spawn, we lose a resource.  We lose a commodity, a commodity that 

we are recognized for as being wealthy, as a demonstration of that wealth. 

 

17497. If we were to lose it, it's a loss of status.  Because it was a trade 

commodity, it's a loss of recognition.  So it is, from our point of view -- and we take it 

for granted.  It's a simple question to answer.  It's a loss of status. 

 

17498. A loss of status is an effect to spirituality.  An effect to spirituality is an 

effect to society.  That effect to society is an effect to every individual that is a part of 
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that society. 

 

17499. MR. JANES:  Clarence? 

 

17500. DEPUTY COUNCILLOR CLARENCE INNIS:  Here's some of my 

thoughts around that question of relations with other nations. 

 

17501. We seen a demonstration of our wealth last night on that table there, all 

the species that were -- that we take out of the sea and off the land.  We heard the 

presentation by the youth yesterday, the canoe group, how other First Nations look 

forward to coming to Gitxaala.  When they come here, they know how they will be 

treated, with such a spread that was put out.  Every time we have visitors. 

 

17502. In Gitxaala, that's an ayaawx, that's a law, that we treat our guests with 

respect and feed them properly.  Even the dishes that you see on the table here, that's 

our tradition.  That's showing respect to our guests when they come. 

 

17503. If we don't have that wealth on that table, we won't have any relationship 

with other nations.  That would be gone. 

 

17504. We talked about -- like Chief Elmer Moody talked about the roe, the 

respect that you need to show for that while it's spawning.  I remember rowing up into 

the inlet with my grandfather that I talked about and we rowed into the spawn.  And 

while he was rowing, he showed me how to hold the oars so that they weren't making 

so much noise in that spawn.  And he told me why; we don't want to disturb what's 

going on in this environment because they're reproducing so that our children that are 

coming will experience the same thing that I experienced. 

 

17505. These are the things that we need to protect.  We trade.  We trade with 

other First Nations.  I know there must -- there was protocol on trade between First 

Nations.  And if we came to the table with nothing to trade, what would we bring to 

trade?  It wouldn't be there.  We trade the roe that he's talking about, the clam, the 

clams, the shellfish, all the fish in the sea, halibut. 

 

17506. If we were to do a demonstration of that wealth that was on the table last 

night, and every night that we've been here, we've seen the resources that we rely on.  

If someone were to come along just when everyone was ready to eat and if someone 

came along and dumped a barrel of oil along the top of that resource, how would we 

feel? 
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17507. I wouldn't feel very good about it, and that’s what we're trying to protect.  

So when you talk about the relationships with other First Nations, I think they look to 

our nation to trade.  They have something we want, which is grease, eulachons, the 

moose that they get up there, and then we, in turn bring these sea resources to their 

table. 

 

17508. Without that we have nothing.  We start to lose status and recognition 

amongst other First Nations.  We would be poor.  That's what it would do. 

 

17509. MR. JANES:  Mr. Watkinson? 

 

17510. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Furthermore, my fear is that if we lose the 

status of our collective nation and we have to go to our neighbouring nations for 

resources that we may have lost, we become indebted to those nations.   

 

17511. If we have to go to Hartley Bay and fish their creeks, if we have to go to 

Lax Kw’alaams to get our herring roe on kelp we become indebted to those First 

Nations.  And what does that do to the status of our Chiefs, to the status of our 

Smgigyet?  Eventually -- and I hope this never happens -- eventually we become 

assimilated because we cannot repay the debt to another First Nation.  And that in 

itself is the death of our culture. 

 

17512. I want to share another little story related to the canoe journey that was 

talked about, I believe, yesterday.  And I know -- I'm not going to name him, but a 

good friend of mine was a part of that journey and he looked forward to the stop in 

Kitkatla because one of the things that we're also known for is our abalone.  And 

although it's been an endangered species for some time, it's well known amongst the 

First Nation communities that Kitkatla still can go out and harvest abalone. 

 

17513. I talk to my friends and colleagues in Metlakatla, Hartley Bay, and they 

cannot go find abalone.  So when my friend from Metlakatla was on this canoe 

journey, like I said, he was really looking forward to the stop in Kitkatla because he 

was looking forward to having a bit of abalone put out on the table because that's one 

of the things we're known for. 

 

17514. And that goes to, you know, the question of status and the wealth that we 

have.  And I just wanted to share that little bit. 

 

17515. MR. JANES:  Mr. Larry Bolton? 
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17516. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  Thank you. 

 

17517. We talk about the wealth.  Money doesn't mean nothing.  This is what I 

hear from a lot of Smgigyet is how true it is.  Our wealth is all around us here; the 

seafood, the mammals.  What do we depend on?  For years, our elders back here -- 

they still depend on that. 

 

17518. When we talk about other Nations, the Lax Kw’alaams, Metlakatla, 

Kitimat, we do a lot of trade with these people up in Nass River.  Before the eulachon 

-- before they make grease, I get a phone call from my friend.  We put an order in, 

what do we want, my wife and I?  Okay, we want to -- my wife really likes dark 

grease for boiling fish or boiling seaweed.  And then I said, "I want the white grease."  

The reason for that is I have woks. 

 

17519. This is the kind of connection we had with other Nations for years, trade.  

And they know the wealth of Git Lax Moon, the Gitxaala people.  They want the best. 

 

17520. A friend of mine, he said he used to trade with other people, but they don't 

like their seaweed.  They like Gitxaala's.  Not just us here that knows the wealth we 

have; all those people all around us.  Even our own people, they don't live here, they 

live down Vancouver, Prince George, Prince Rupert.  When we talk about our 

seafood, they always say, Eeh. 

 

17521. When I talk to my daughter down in Vancouver, when I talk about 

seafood, same thing that I hear is, eeh 

 

17522. That's just how it is.  We talk about Lax Kw’alaams.  I still have 

connections with the Elders there.  Mostly I talk on the phone, to the people, the 

Elders.  We still talk on the phone.  They phone me.  They let me know when the 

eulachon boats are going the Naas River, when it's coming back, when it's going to 

Rupert.  I made some connections and -- and they said the same thing over there too, 

“Eeh!” 

 

17523. That's the kind of word we use when you have -- when we communicate 

with each other.  I always like that, when they say about -- when they tell me about 

the eulachons, the first run.  And I still say, “Eeh!” 

 

17524. And I have a friend there, I'll never forget him.  I'll thank him the next 

time I see him personally from Lax Kw’alaams.  Like I said, we still have -- I ask for 

how much eulachons I want out here.  This is how important it is from other nations 
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to us, their food.  We only have it once -- once a year.  That's how important it is.  

Same way with our resources, like sockeye, we only have it once a year.   

 

17525. Spring salmon, you have it all year round, but some food here, the fish, we 

have it once a year.  Like xs'waa'naax, ła'ask, or the clams, we have a short season for 

that.  Next tide, that's our last time we can harvest clams, and then we go harvest 

again in September. 

 

17526. That's how it is, non stop with our seafood.  We're not here to -- we still 

have -- I still have a connection with other Nations about our seafood, our trade.  We 

still talk about it.  It's still there.  It's been there for hundreds of years, thousands of 

years, you always hear that, how Gitxaala went to Metlakatla through the Pass. 

 

17527. They go as far as Kincolith full of seafood in their canoes to trade, and 

they don't have phone call to know when it's coming.  They know when the eulachons 

are coming.  They have a sign here, seasonal.  I know some of our Smgigyet are 

sitting there that know. 

 

17528. Since we talk about the other Nations, there is still a connection there.  We 

still have friends there that we trade with.  And again I'm going to say it; Gitxaala, 

they say have the best -- they have the best seaweed, they have the best clams, 

cockles, ‘yaans, just name all the seaweed that we have, the wealth we have here at 

Gil Lax Moon.  Our name in Kitimat, they recognize the taste, the saltwater. 

 

17529. Thank you. 

 

17530. MR. JANES:  Is there somebody who wants to add? 

 

17531. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  Yeah, the resources of the Nation and the 

relationship Nation to Nation, there's a reason why we're having this meeting today 

and it’s basically on resources.  It's basically on the relationship between Canada, 

British Columbia and Enbridge.  Enbridge wants something.  They want a route.  

They want a right-of-way. 

 

17532. So if we use that, a lot of people that respect -- as Larry has already said, a 

lot of our First Nations that respect Gitxaala for the resources that we have, there's a 

multitude of resources that are here, a multitude of wealth that's actually running 

through Gitxaala territory. 

 

17533. There was a land use plan that was just recently done, and marine use plan 
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that's actually still -- I believe it's still in this work that's being done.  There's also a 

coral reef that runs through our territory that's endangered.  And to have those 

propellers, to have the motor actually running through would destroy the coral reefs. 

 

17534. Our people that actually tell stories about going and getting xs'waanx up in 

the inlet, how they used to paddle.  They used to make sure that they didn't disturb the 

water with their paddle and that they had to gently put the paddle in as they're 

paddling.  There's a huge difference between gently paddling and the propellers of the 

ships that would be going through. 

 

17535. So we're concerned about them, that which disturbs, even if there isn't a 

spill, but the destruction that actually happens with the traffic that goes through the 

territory. 

 

17536. But the relationship that we have with Canada and British Columbia is not 

a good relationship.  Whenever Canada wants something, they take it.  Whenever 

British Columbia wants something, they take it. 

 

17537. Consultation is they’ll come and ask you and they’ll go and make a 

decision.  To us it’s a foregone conclusion that decisions have already been made 

before they even had the consultation.   

 

17538. So the relationship on the larger scale between Canada and British 

Columbia is not a good one with us.  It’s one that I do not trust, I do not, you know, 

take lightly when Canada and British Colombia come into play, and when Enbridge is 

coming in.   

 

17539. We see this day-to-day.  We see this in the forestry, the forestry that has 

now been depleted in our area.  We’re left with very little forest that is next to 

meaningless.  The mining that’s gone on here in our territory, the resources are gone 

and what happening with our people?  Our people are still impoverished, you know, 

according to -- in relation to Canadian standards.   

 

17540. So on a larger scale, on a relationship nation to nation, Canada wants 

something, British Columbia wants something, Enbridge wants something.  And the 

resources that we see as pristine waterways, pristine wilderness we want to keep that 

way because of the species, the relationship that we have with our environment, the 

relationship that we have with the spirit.   

 

17541. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  There were things I wanted to say and give 
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support to what my wek is saying. 

 

17542. Canada wants something and they take it.  One of our Elders, years ago, 

was -- didn’t realize what was happening and the divine wisdom of Canada came and 

gave assurance that it was for protection.   

 

17543. But what happened next?  Not very long after a new fishery came into 

being and that’s what you hear talked about, not much, very little, but it used to be 

part of our diet and it wasn’t just part of our diet, the shells of that resource was used 

in our blankets that we used, today we use buttons.   

 

17544. MR. JANES:  Mr. Jackson, just so it’s clear, you’re talking about 

abalone, right? 

 

17545. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  Yes, I was getting to that.   

 

17546. MR. JANES:  Sorry.  

 

17547. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  That’s the thing, they came, they lied, and it 

made one of our Elders felt really bad.  And I want to say it is enough for running 

over my people.  It’s enough.  Don’t just pretend to come to listen, don’t just say it’s 

going to be okay.  It’s not going to be.   

 

17548. I remember our families, my mum used to get -- harvest a lot of abalone.  

She used to put water in it and clean it.  Every once in a while we’d go out and we’d 

stir it up just so that it can be clean.   

 

17549. Today our people can’t even do that.  We can’t because of what Canada 

did.  It’s not right.  It’s not right.  It’s not right to have one resource taken away from 

my people, it’s not right. 

 

17550. And it’s not right for Canada to come in and to say it’s going to be okay 

for Enbridge to say an oil spill is not going to happen today, but it will.  Probably not 

in my generation, probably not in the generation of the youth that were here, but it 

will happen.   

 

17551. Our ancestors foresaw the future and it continues today by our people 

being here and telling you what can happen.   

 

17552. Thank you.   
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17553. MR. JANES:  Reverend Lewis? 

 

17554. REV. SAMUEL LEWIS:  I just want to say this, I live and grew up in 

the village here and I see a lot of things.  My dad was one of the owners of the Banks 

Island, I grew up there and I live here for a number of years.  I’m 76 years old now 

and I want to show you why we want to say no to the tankers coming through our 

territory.  I wanted to show you a good example how and why we’re afraid of what’s 

going to happen.   

 

17555. You see this island we’re living, you’re sitting on it now; they didn’t have 

no power here before, we’d go by daylight, night time we rest.  The next thing you 

know the power lines started coming in.  B.C. Hydro from wherever they come from, 

cut across our land, across the village here.   

 

17556. Before that happened that whole Gasboat pass, all the way up to Kitkatla 

Inlet was just like a big city with herring fleets catching herring in our territory.  After 

many, many years that’s been on the power line, the B.C. Hydro came and run and 

shared power up here now, what we see.   

 

17557. Up to that time, today, we don’t see herring across our village here.  We 

don’t get our herring, herring roe, our xs’waanx across the village.  That’s just a 

power line.   

 

17558. Now, can you imagine the noise of that big ship that’s going to go through 

our territory, not just ours, wherever they’re going to come from?   

 

17559. Two or three months ago those big ships that you loaded with those -- 

whatever they had unload at the ship report in Rupert, they only showed a little 

glimpse of that ship got into trouble out in the ocean here.  A lot of those cargos went 

overboard, that’s all you see.  You never hear anything after that.  How they cover up 

themselves is what we’re afraid of.   

 

17560. Today sitting here and listening, thinking back of all that years we used to 

just row across here, get our herring eggs.  We used to just row across here jig for 

halibut, anything we want.  They’re gone.  Just because a power line come from 

Rupert to our reserve to give us lights and that scares everything in the water away 

and this is what we’re trying to protect from these big ships.   

 

17561. Wherever they’re going to come from and especially with the water 
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they’re going to pump out of that ship and destroy our own waters, then we’re going 

to lose the taste of our seafood.   

 

17562. Thank you.   

 

17563. MR. JANES:  I’m actually going to suggest that since I think there’s still 

more to come, that given the time this would be an appropriate place to take the 

break, and then we can resume.   

 

17564. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Before we take a break would -- Mr. Matthews 

just has a couple of questions of clarification.   

 

17565. MR. JANES:  Sure.  

 

17566. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Great, thanks for sharing your knowledge.  

And I didn’t get the translation on, “eeh”.  So when I go back home people say did 

you have that food at Kitkatla and I go, “eeh” -- so what does it mean?  Mr. 

Translator? 

 

17567. THE INTERPRETER:  Eeh, a very simple short word, could mean a 

number of different things.  Eeh could -- something that tastes really, really good, or 

when you see food that’s prepared on the table and you can see it and smell it and it 

gets your hunger and you say “Eeh”.   

 

17568. And then it can also mean something or someone who’s very appealing to 

the eye. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17569. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Just one more question.  The -- Mr. White, 

you mentioned something about the Kitkatla environmental monitoring.  Is that a 

program that you’ve established in the community or can you tell me a little more 

about that? 

 

17570. MR. JANES:  We actually were intending to review that in some detail 

with the harvesters panel and Mr. Atkinson. 

 

17571. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Okay.   

 

17572. MR. JANES:  So we could expand on it here or we can do it with the 
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harvesters panel.  But that was a topic that was on the list of things to be expanded 

upon. 

 

17573. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Great.  Let’s take a quick stretch break and 

come back at five after 11. 

 

17574. Thank you. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 10:51 a.m./L’audience est suspendue à 10h51 

--- Upon resuming at 11:08 a.m./L’audience est reprise à 11h08 

 

ELMER MOODY:  Resumed 

CLARENCE INNIS:  Resumed 

BRUCE WATKINSON:  Resumed 

RENNIE LEWIS:  Resumed 

LARRY BOLTON:  Resumed 

SAM LEWIS:  Resumed 

VERNE JACKSON:  Resumed 

CLIFFORD WHITE:  Resumed 

 

17575. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Just before we get back to the governance panel 

I just had a couple of items I wanted to mention.   

 

17576. One is my apologies for not recognizing initially when we started that the 

Panel was a bit late in arriving this morning which delayed our start this morning by a 

few minutes.  I was still digesting and taking in the opening ceremony I think so I was 

remiss in not making that apology as we started this morning. 

 

17577. And the other item is that the Panel has received the plan for the boat tour 

of the selected sites in Gitxaala territory that’s to take place on March 16
th
, 2012.   

 

17578. From what we understand, it’s going to be leaving Prince Rupert at 8:00 

a.m. and then coming to Lach Klan and then taking the tour, returning back to Lach 

Klan and then ultimately back to Prince Rupert.   

 

17579. I understand that the site information that’s going to be provided is the 

names of the places that we’ll be visiting in both Sm’algyax -- I’ve been practicing, 

my apologies -- Sm’algyax and also English, as well as an indication of the 

significance, including how it was or will be mentioned in the testimony and any GPS 

coordinates that are possible. 
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17580. So the Panel finds this a plan that will result in an opportunity to take a 

view for the Panel and accepts this plan, and this tour, I suppose, always in this case, 

isn't it, weather permitting, will take place on Friday. 

 

17581. So with that, I'll turn it back to you, Mr. Janes, for your panel.  Thank you. 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

GOVERNANCE PANEL:  (Continued/Suite) 

 

17582. MR. JANES:  Great, thank you. 

 

17583. We just note that we've lost one member of the panel, who's had to go to 

town, as in Prince Rupert town, for a longstanding doctor's appointment, so 

sometimes there's things that overtake even giving evidence. 

 

17584. So I just want to pick up and develop a little bit of something that was 

being brought out in the last pieces of evidence.   

 

17585. And, Mr. Brown, I'd actually ask you to translate this into Sm'algyax when 

we are -- when I ask the question because I think it's probably important to do that to 

make the concepts as clear as possible. 

 

17586. In your system of governance in your society, what would it mean for a 

person to use the territory of the Smgigyet either -- well, let's leave aside either -- 

without or against the wishes of the Smgigyet who controls or has jurisdiction over 

those lands and waters? 

 

17587. THE INTERPRETER:  (Interpreting into Sm’algyax) 

 

17588. Could you repeat the question, please? 

 

17589. MR. JANES:  So the question is, under your system of governance and in 

your society, what would it mean for a person to use the lands or waters of the 

Smgigyet’s territory against the wishes of that Smgigyet? 

 

17590. THE INTERPRETER:  (Interpreting into Sm’algyax) 

 

17591. MR. JANES:  Mr. Atkinson? 
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17592. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Watkinson. 

 

17593. MR. JANES:  Sorry. 

 

17594. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Just for personal clarity, is -- in your 

question, do you mean if I were to go -- being of one house, if I were to go into 

another house territory? 

 

17595. MR. JANES:  Correct.  Or, alternatively, if it's a person who is not a 

Gitxaala person to use the territory against the wishes of the Chief who's responsible 

for that territory? 

 

17596. Sorry.  Could -- maybe, Mr. Brown, could you translate the clarification 

into Sm’algyax? 

 

17597. THE INTERPRETER:  (Interpreting into Sm’algyax) 

 

17598. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  So in answer to the question, from my 

perspective, all panels had basically touched upon the position of harvesting, and we 

hadn't necessarily gotten -- maybe we haven't explained it as appropriately as we 

could. 

 

17599. From birth to perhaps our early teens, we are actually brought up in our 

father's territories.  And at a stage where there's a level of comfort in relation to our 

ability to harvest our responsibilities, you hear many youth talk about it.  “I wasn't 

allowed to hold a gun.  I wasn't allowed to do this until they felt I was ready.” 

 

17600. At a certain stage in a young man's life, they're then told, "Go help your 

uncle.  Go be with your uncle".  I'm just trying to look for the terminology, but others 

on the table will get that terminology. 

 

17601. So by right, we are able to harvest within our father's territory while he's 

still amongst us.  By the same token, when we are asked to provide that assistance to 

our uncles, there's an expectation that we'll move off to the territory that is our 

matrilineal territory, and that's where we have that accumulation of wealth and 

understanding of the resources that exist within that territory. 

 

17602. When we talk about the concepts of wealth, the concept of wealth really 

is, as in many societies, a symbol of status.  I cannot accumulate wealth from my 

father's territory and stand on that and say this is who I am.  The wealth that I have 



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Governance Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

and the wealth that I am to inherit comes from the matrilineal line, comes from my 

maternal uncles. 

 

17603. If I were to make a claim -- the easiest way that I can put it into context for 

you is that if I were to make a claim of the wealth that I have and I don't actually 

gather that wealth in the territories that my uncles own, it's simple enough to relate it 

to the experiences and expressions that you've heard at this table, “Do not dirty your 

blanket.” 

 

17604. It isn't mine.  It doesn't belong to me.  It does not belong to my house, so I 

cannot stand on the treasures of my father's house.  It has to come from our territory. 

 

17605. I can always seek that permission to enter that territory to use for personal 

consumption, but there is no ability to stand and say this is who I am as a person 

because it's not in reference to the territories of my matrilineal uncles.   

 

17606. And I'll leave it to others to further explain in relation to the relationship 

between the father's side and the mother's side and when that transition from learning 

from your father to your uncles actually happens.  But there is a process by which you 

actually learn from your father's side until a certain age. 

 

17607. MR. JANES:  Mr. Larry Bolton? 

 

17608. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  The question is, you know, that's kind of -- in 

my territory around the west coast, like I said, I mentioned, is once a year we go 

harvest around there, and that's seaweed and other seafood.  It's the only time I can 

protect that area, when you see a boat from -- I know I can see a different boat 

coming in.  I'll go the boat and tell them to get away from this place.  I'm trying to 

protect that area even though we pick seaweed around there and I see that. 

 

17609. Around Lax Kw’alaams, again I'm going to mention that our young people 

harvest.  All the tribes harvest, and I can say you can't come in.  We share that, as far 

as I know.  We share that.  And as I mentioned before, there's two tribes, Lax Gyibuu 

and Ganhada, Ganhada tribe, my wife's side, big tribe. 

 

17610. They live around that West Coast and the Elders that are here, they’re still 

here; some are 90 years old.  They share that with the Gisbutwadas and Lax Gyibuu.  

And that’s the only time I can’t defend that when the newcomers come around.   

 

17611. Even around here I do the same thing.  I see divers come in, I chase them 
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away.  That happened a month ago, divers all around there.  They come through the 

pass.  I said, “Away man” they get away from there.  Because I try to defend our 

territory, they’re not allowed around here. 

 

17612. And other nations if they come in here I’ll defend that.  I’ll tell them, “Go 

back where you come from.  You can’t harvest there.  You have to get permission 

from smgigyet, the landowners, or go to the Band office”.  They have to get 

permission to come in our territory to harvest or fish. 

 

17613. And they do the same thing to us.  We go in their territory we have to get 

permission from them.   

 

17614. That’s what I know what’s been going on.  But I’m still trying to protect 

our area with newcomers.  It’s the same thing what’s going to happen that’s coming 

here.  We’re trying to protect that and we need all the smgigyets, sigyidmhana’a, the 

young people to do that to try and put a stop to that. 

 

17615. And that’s what I think our smgigyet, our Elders can be strong on that to 

stand up and say you can’t come in with the other nations that have been trying to 

come in and harvest our area.  The landowners, they should get permission. 

 

17616. MR. JANES:  Chief Moody? 

 

17617. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  And just as an effort to put some context to 

the question that was asked and some of the responses that are generated.   

 

17618. Indicated yesterday on the map of Gitxaala territory there are a number of 

reserves that are identified, as well as a number of reserves that aren’t identified; that 

there is no ministerial order for a reduction in Gitxaala reserves but there are actually 

a few reserves there that aren’t indication of the total number of reserves that we 

actually have. 

 

17619. The majority of those reserves are actually located at creek mouths and the 

creation of those reserves was more specifically in relation to drag seining fish camps.  

Every smgigyet knows who owns those creeks.  So at the time that those fish camps 

were opened and drag seine fishing was commercialized there wasn’t an ability for 

anyone to go into any reserve to say, “This belongs to me”.   

 

17620. So in relation to the type of question that was asked about the ability to go 

into another territory, the wealth of that house existed within that creek mouth and 
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that the activity itself became commercialized, and by law and protocol we know who 

owned those creeks.   

 

17621. So there wasn’t an ability for somebody to go in and say, “I’m going to 

fish here this year”.  It was basically an understanding of which house, which clan, 

which Sm’ooygit owned that creek.   

 

17622. So in relation to discussions about the accumulation of wealth, we are an 

adaptable people.  At the end of the day there were a number of people that 

participated in those fish camps that amassed wealth, monetary wealth.  But we all 

recognize who owns that operation; we all recognize who owns that operation 

because we recognize which family, which clan owns that creek.   

 

17623. And quite often the references were always made to sharing.  Our 

smgigyet aren’t a greedy people.  They’ll invite members of Gitxaala to participate in 

that type of an operation.  But the distinction that needs to be made is by a protocol.  

We have an understanding of who owns it.  By a protocol we have an understanding, 

technically, of who the boss is going to be when that process is in operation.   

 

17624. Protocol would basically say to me I cannot go to somebody and say, “I’d 

like to use your territory. I want to make money off your territory”.  Smgigyet, 

Sigyidmhana’a, everyone else would look at me as thoughtless, careless, no 

knowledge of who I am.   

 

17625. The reference to it is 'way goot.  Smgigyet would look to me and say 'way 

goot, 'wahti nts'i'its.  If I go and say I’m going to take your operation over when I 

know fully well through protocol, tradition, ayaawx, who owns it.   

 

17626. I have no doubt that smgigyet and Gitxaala would allow me to participate 

by their invitation.  But under no circumstances do I have that ability to go and reach 

in and say, “I’m going to take over on that operation.  I’m going to accumulate the 

wealth from what you have”.   

 

17627. So there is a bit of a distinction in relation to how the question is asked.  

The concept is ours of respect, ours of sharing, but by the same token we know who it 

belongs to and we do expect that when we talk about the accumulation of wealth in 

terms of monetary gain, there is always respect for who owns those places, there’s 

always respect for who has jurisdiction over that resource.   

 

17628. And as a Lax Gyibuu I don’t have that authority or jurisdiction to go into 
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the Ganhada, to go into the Gisbutwada or go into the Lax Sgyiik and say, “I’m going 

to take this over”.  Protocol dictates that we know who owns it.  It’s respectful to ask.  

It’s respectful to invite.  But, by the same token, I could be viewed as 'way goot if I 

were dumb enough, it’s the simplest way to put it, to go and say to somebody, “I’m 

going to take this from your territory”.  Somebody would say to me 'way goot, 'wahti 

nts'i'its.   

 

17629. In other words, I have no teachings.  That’s the reference.  And if 

somebody were to say to me 'wahti nts'i'its, I’ve shamed my house, I’ve shamed my 

Chiefs and it requires a public cleansing to ensure that any teachings after that are 

going to be to the effect that culture, tradition and law is honoured. 

 

17630. MR. JANES:  Before we just move onto the next person, I want to just 

ask you one thing to clarify.  If we look at the tanker route up Principe Channel, is 

there anywhere that is not part of the house territory of one Chief or another? 

 

17631. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  All through the territory our smgigyet and 

Gitxaala have territory.  The maps themselves are just identification and landmark in 

relation to the significance.   

 

17632. But for Gitxaala, you’ve heard the reference many times, Git Lax Moon, 

we are a people of the saltwater.  The identifications were really as a means to give 

reference to the JRP, to give reference to others, but ultimately there is no parcel of 

land, no tract of waterways that does not belong to one of the smgigyet.  It is Gatxaala 

authority and jurisdiction. 

 

17633. MR. JANES:  Sorry, is there anybody else who’d like to add to the 

previous question? 

 

17634. DEPUTY COUNCILLOR CLARENCE INNIS:  (Speaking in 

Sm’algyax language) 

 

17635. I just want to respond to the question that was put on the table here, what 

would it mean to use another Chief’s territory.  It really depends on what context you 

take it in. 

 

17636. We have ayaawx against using another Chief’s territory.  Like Elmer said, 

I can’t go into a Lax Gyibuu’s territory and create wealth for myself or my house.  

It’s against our laws.  But if it’s to provide food for yourself, there is understanding 

and protocols on how that takes place. 
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17637. If the Lax Gyibuu’s weren’t in their territory and I was passing through 

and I wanted to harvest a little bit of their resource, the understanding is just to take 

what you need.  Just take what you need and usually in recognition of the person’s 

territory you would give the house leader some of that catch or whatever you harvest 

out of respect for knowing who belongs to that territory.   

 

17638. There’s always that acknowledgement and understanding amongst us.  I 

know in the past there’s always protocols and understandings amongst tribes and how 

they share that resource.  We’ve never denied other tribes from coming into my 

territory or my uncle’s territory before me as long as there was understanding that you 

just take what you need to feed your people.   

 

17639. If you go against the wishes of a Chief, then you start to become indebted.  

You start to bring shame to yourself and to your house when you start breaking 

ayaawx.   

 

17640. MR. JANES:  Mr. White? 

 

17641. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  The use of territory against one’s wishes, 

again, I’d like to say to Canada and British Columbia, welcome.  Welcome onto the 

territory of the Git Lax Moon, Gitxaala.  And I say that in all sincerity because 

Gitxaala, Git Lax Moon has always been here.  Canada and British Columbia is on 

Git Lax Moon, not the other way around.  Git Lax Moon is not within Canada.   

 

17642. So with the use of the territory from Nation to Nation, the disrespect that 

Canada and British Columbia have shown to date in terms of just taking the resources 

that they need without consulting this table -- and we see that almost everywhere 

within our territory -- a huge disrespect of Git Lax Moon and Gitxaala.  There’s no 

true consultation for how we actually utilize the resources that are here.   

 

17643. I support what our Chief Councillor and the other speakers have said with 

regards to 'wah Nts'i'its. There’s no teachings.  There’s no knowledge about that 

interaction on a Nation-to-Nation basis and Canada and British Columbia still have to 

learn how to interact with Gitxaala.   

 

17644. We are not Aboriginal people.  We are not indigenous people.  We are not 

First Nations people; we’re Gitxaala.  So when you go and speak with Chief Shawn 

Atleo at the Assembly of First Nations, you’re speaking with Chief Shawn At leo.  

You’re not speaking with Gitxaala.  So that’s where a lot of the distinctions have to 
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be made on the use of territory and the encroachment of the territory.   

 

17645. We have a process here in our governance table as to how we actually deal 

with that.  We call that gilksyoyks.  There’s a whole feasting system around 

gilksyoyks where we apologize and a lot of our Elders and the Smgigyet basically are 

always saying, “Ama nii will yaan.  Ama nii will hawn”.  Watch what you say; watch 

where you’re going; watch what you’re doing. 

 

17646. Make sure that you don’t break the laws.  Make sure that you don’t break 

what we understand as far as protocols are concerned.  We need to teach Canada.  We 

need to teach British Columbia and we also need to teach Enbridge of those 

processes.  And so gilksyoyks.  That’s the process that we would use.   

 

17647. DEPUTY COUNCILLOR CLARENCE INNIS:  I just wanted to add 

and I forgot to add that as a Gisbutwada I can’t reach into any other houses or any 

other tribe’s territory.  I can’t reach in there to take any of their names, their history, 

or their gugwilx’ya’ansk.  That’s against our laws.   

 

17648. MR. JANES:  So the next question I’d like to ask, I’d like to actually 

direct this question to Larry Bolton, if it could be translated.  And it’s just a follow up 

on something that Mr. Watkinson said in describing the Smgigyet as Gitxaala’s 

parliament, and I just want to make sure something’s clear.  Can the law -- can the 

Smgigyet change the law in the way that the Canadian Parliament can change the 

law?  Is that the way that the law works for the people of Gitxaala?  

 

17649. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  (Speaking in Sm’algyax) 

 

17650. THE INTERPRETER:  Thank you.  (Interpreting into Sm’algyax) 

 

17651. MR. LARRY BOLTON (through interpreter):  The question read, 

"Can we change our laws"; very simply put, can we change them. 

 

17652. Once again, Larry said in answer to the question, remember the Elders are 

sitting behind you and listening to what you're going to say.  And never forget them.  

Every word you say reflects on their teachings on you.  We must be sure that the 

young people and our elected council, that they never forget that we can never change 

our ayaawx, our laws, never.  We can't change them. 

 

17653. They were entrusted to us by our ancestors.  They apply to them as they 

apply to us today.  Larry says you'll never change it.  You can't.  None of us can 
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change the laws that were passed down to us. 

 

17654. These are the laws of our ancestors, our village.  These are our customs 

that have sustained us since the ice moved back.  Long before them laws were here, 

and they're still here, without change.  Our laws are stronger than the white man's 

law.  They can change their laws any time they want.  We can't.  We have our laws 

since time immemorial, and they still apply today. 

 

17655. White people can change laws to their convenience.  The council can 

change.  These are the laws that were passed on from history.  I will never, ever 

change them.  They sustain me, they help me survive.  These are the laws of the 

Elders, and it's our duty to pass them on to the young people. 

 

17656. Thank you.  Inta ‘wii Waap. 

 

17657. MR. JANES:  My next question I'd actually like to direct to Mr. White.  

And I want to direct it to Mr. White given his experience in working in the modern, 

urban environment. 

 

17658. And I'd like you first to comment on the link -- is there a link that still 

exists between the Gitxaala people in the south, say, living in Vancouver and other 

cities and the culture today, and how do we see that manifested? 

 

17659. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  The spirit of Lach Klan, the spirit of the 

people when they're born into Lach Klan, Gitxaala, Lax Moon, it never leaves you.  

It's like the heartbeat of the Mother Earth; there's always a calling.  It doesn't matter 

how long you're away.  There's always a draw back to your home.   

 

17660. This is our home.  And we know that when there's Parliamentary 

proceedings and responsibilities that are to be upheld, this is the place to actually do 

that.  So all of the functions that happen, a lot of our people go away -- two-thirds of 

our people, pretty much, are living away, but they come back here.  We all come back 

here. 

 

17661. We all make our connection to the land, to the resources.  Our people here 

supply our other people in the urban areas with food and clothing and culture.  It just 

doesn't -- it doesn't leave.  It's a part of our overall system. 

 

17662. So as Sarah was saying yesterday, you know, what she learned on the land 

she also brings into the urban area, which I think is great.  And I appreciate our 
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ayaawx, our laws, because they are strong enough that our children could actually 

survive wherever they go.  Our people are very transient, and they come and go.  And 

we basically use this as not only our Parliament, but also our ceremonial practices.  

And we're rooted here. 

 

17663. So it's kind of like feeling that, you know, you would be uprooted and 

there's no way that I know that that actually can be done.  Spiritually, we're connected 

to Git Lax Moon. 

 

17664. MR. JANES:  And do people still depend on resources from this area 

when they're living in urban areas? 

 

17665. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  It always amazes me of our relationship 

here.  Like today, for example, and this week, our people have freezers that they 

utilize.  It's not only for events like this, but it's also for sharing for the extended 

family that are living away from here. 

 

17666. You know, seal meat is one of the things that our people crave, and the -- 

all of the foods that you saw on the table here, it's partially what brings our people 

back, along with the rest of the culture.  And it's just -- it's a sharing.  It's a very -- one 

of the faults of Gitxaala is the respect that we pay to other people, to other peoples, 

including our extended First Nations, and as a result of that, we're seeing our territory 

dwindling away.   

 

17667. I think we're too respectful to Canada, we're too respectful to British 

Columbia, and we're, you know, paying respect to Enbridge at this particular point, in 

terms of hearing them out, in terms of what -- hopefully that they will hear what some 

of the concerns of Gitxaala are around the potential tanker traffic. 

 

17668. Thanks. 

 

17669. MR. JANES:  Mr. Watkinson? 

 

17670. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Further to Mr. White's comments, I just 

want to bring up a couple examples that’ll talk about the connection of Gitxaala 

people that don't live here and the connection to the village. 

 

17671. My mother is a good example.  She lives in Victoria, and she has many 

friends, many native friends down there.  And every summer, one of her dear friends 

from one of the First Nations down in Victoria offers my mom fish.  And every year, 
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she turns it down.  And her -- she will always tell her friend, "No, it's okay" -- in a 

very polite way, no, I don't need it.  But she relies on the fish from up here. 

 

17672. And when I do my harvesting, when I do my fishing, and when I do my 

jarring, I always put aside enough for my mom, and there’s a great pride in that, both 

for me and my mother.   

 

17673. Another example is  when whenever one of our members takes ill, it 

doesn’t matter where they’re living, if someone in Vancouver is hospitalized the word 

comes back to the village and we all do what we can; collect money, collect food, 

take things down to them.   

 

17674. If they’re in a hospital for months at a time we make sure that that 

connection to Kitkatla is there.  We make sure that the family can travel down and be 

with their ill family member.  That connection is very strong.   

 

17675. When someone’s in a hospital for an extended period of time and if it’s the 

band council or whoever is travelling they always stop in at the hospital, and 

Reverend Sam Lewis can speak to that.  There’s a lot of connections that we still 

have.   

 

17676. I remember -- I don’t know all of the details but I know one of my good 

friends who’s sitting here today, when he lived in Vancouver every summer he would 

host and organize a Kitkatla Days where all the people living in the Vancouver area 

could come together and celebrate by eating our foods and sharing their stories and 

come together as Kitkatla to share that spirit.  It’s very strong and it continues to be 

strong, that connection that we have with all of our members, wherever they are.   

 

17677. MR. JANES:  Mr. Jackson, do you want to add something? 

 

17678. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  Thank you.  My introduction was that I grew 

up in Vancouver, went to school, came home, got married, moved back.   

 

17679. The connection was always maintained by my parents because they used 

to come down to Vancouver on business and they always spent time with us.  But he 

never came down empty-handed, they always brought a whole spring salmon, and 

right away we would cut it up and put it -- because we knew it came from here and 

we always looked forward to it.  And there’s another one, ła'ask, seaweed.   

 

17680. My wife and I had a friend we invited for supper one time and we didn’t 
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tell her what she was going to have, she was a pastor of a church that we had attended 

and she was a coloured lady, a coloured friend.  And we served it.  She asked us what 

it was.  We told her and she really enjoyed it just as much as we did and when -- after 

that it seemed like once a week she would always invite herself back into our place to 

have that particular meal because there was something in it.   

 

17681. You see?  And you can’t take that away from our people.  The food that 

we eat, you cannot take that away from us because it’s us, we enjoy it.  And no matter 

where an individual moves -- because everyone of these people, everyone of my tribe, 

at the time of conception a child, an unborn child is going to be born into a special 

house, a special tribe and that’s something, and that’s the connection we have.  That 

we belong somewhere special, we belong here, Git Lax Moon, the tie is there and it 

cannot be broken.   

 

17682. I grew up in Vancouver.  I grew up with the resources.  I taste it when my 

parents brought it down and I came back, and I really enjoy everything.  And you see 

what you people have been fed.   

 

17683. The Anglican Church of Canada and the Diocese of Caledonia which it 

used to be, they said -- they made a statement, a bold statement and they said, the 

resources that the people of the villages from the different nations, what they spread 

out is equal to that of the standards that is fed to the Queen of England.   

 

17684. It’s rich and that’s what we eat here today, it’s rich -- it’s rich to us.  I’m 

glad they recognized the Queen.  That tells me how rich it is, how good it is, how 

fancy it is done, how much love is being put into that when they cook it up.   

 

17685. Thank you.   

 

17686. MR. JANES:  So I have about a half hour more of evidence to do.  I 

would suggest seeing as the -- and it’s moving on to a new topic right now.   

 

17687. Given that people have cooked, I’d ask that this would probably be the 

most appropriate time to break because otherwise we’re going to get into a sequence 

of questions that fit together fairly tightly.   

 

17688. THE CHAIRPERSON:  The Panel has a few question of clarification, so 

if we could handle those before we break that would be helpful. 

 

17689. MR. JANES:  That’d be great.   
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17690. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  It’s very valuable, the information that you’re 

sharing with us on how smgigyet managed the territories and how permission is 

obtained.   

 

17691. What I was interested in, in Mr. Bolton’s comment about -- that he 

mentioned the band office and I just wanted to find out more about that.  What is the 

role or can you confirm for us the role of the band office in maybe facilitating this 

permission or if you can expand on that please? 

 

17692. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  The use of the band office, for example, they 

can change their policy.  Al of thing they can change.  But that’s why I mentioned 

that; the only thing that they can’t change is ayaawx and that’s why I brought this up.   

 

17693. And so even that smgigyet and Elders has the power, they make the 

ayaawx, to see it and make sure that things going good in this village.  That’s a power 

they have and I believe in that and I believe the Chief council know that’s there, will 

explain that, what I’m talking about.   

 

17694. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  I’ll just give a simple explanation.  Through 

the processes initiated by the Government of Canada, Department of Fisheries and 

Oceans there’s an expectation that Gitxaala need a foodfish permit.  So that was one 

of the references.   

 

17695. We’re basically responsible for the issuance of the foodfish permit, but if 

any member of our nation is harvesting within our territories, we’re not out there 

monitoring and asking them if they have a permit.  We recognize who they are, we 

respect who they are.  Larry’s reference was to others that come into the territory.   

 

17696. There’s an expectation by membership, as well as Smgigyet, that if they 

were to report activity within their traditional territories that we have the resources 

within our administrative department to go and investigate what’s actually happening 

in that territory.   

 

17697. And to put it succinctly, white people think they fish under the authority of 

the Canadian government, that when we’re asked to go and investigate on behalf of 

Smgigyet and Gitxaala, they pay no heed, even though we have men that are trained 

in relation to the responsibilities of fisheries officers.  And we have those fisheries 

officers are membership, with the power and authority to seize.  But quite frankly, if 

you’re a different colour than us there’s no reason to pay any heed.   
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17698. Easy enough to -- a very good example, Christmas Day my day was 

interrupted.  Our fisheries technician in community, his day was interrupted because 

there was a cod boat fishing right across the village.  Fisheries -- our fisheries 

coordinator came by, that area is closed.  It’s specifically for Gitxaala.   

 

17699. So he brought one of our council members out with him to inform him, 

it’s closed.  Like anyone else, he pretended to leave the territory, went up a little bit 

further away.  He was given instruction as to where it’s open for commercial.   

 

17700. Made a phone call to his friends, made a phone call to his plant manager; 

no that’s not closed.   

 

17701. So the fisheries manager came to pick me up and I handed him a letter 

with that indication it is Gitxaala territory, we have agreement with DFO, this area is 

closed.  That letter was notification:  you are now warned; we have the power and 

authority to seize. 

 

17702. But because he thinks he operates under the level Government of Canada, 

as Cliff said, it’s not just Canada that shows that disrespect to Gitxaala.  It’s not just 

agencies that show that disrespect to Gitxaala.  It’s people who look at First Nations, 

Gitxaala, as primitive, as meaningless. 

 

17703. So even after he received that letter, a half hour later he was right across 

there again right in front of my house.  At the end of the day, when we start to go 

move back out to go look at the seizure, he moves down the other way, starts to move 

away, openly flaunting the very fact that you’re limited in what you can do.  And how 

we’re limited?  Because he has the stereotypical view of First Nations much the way 

Canadian society does, which is why I’d asked the question earlier, “Are we 

meaningless?” 

 

17704. We have processes that we need to follow, but we don’t enforce it for 

Gitxaala.  The expectation is when somebody comes to us and says, “There’s 

something else that’s happening in my territory.  Can you go find out?” and we’ll go 

and do that investigation, and depending on the openings and closure of the seasons, 

our fisheries along with our GEM team would be providing direction. 

 

17705. The question really is at the end of the day whether anyone respects the 

direction that’s provided.  That’s ultimately the question, even through this process 

itself. 
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17706. MR. JANES:  I think Mr. Bolton would like to add something further. 

 

17707. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  Thank you. 

 

17708. I’m going to let you know my experience when I was out in the boat.  I 

seen -- I’ve been all over.  I’ve seen what’s going on on our west coast banks when 

we’re out.  And I’ve seen different boats coming in and I report to the Band Office 

what I seen.   

 

17709. Even of Kitkatla Inlet there’s a lot of crab fishing that’s happened.  I see 

they weren’t supposed to have crab traps up.  That’s commercial, I’m talking about.  

And I seen boats up in north arm.  I report that to the Band Office what I’ve seen.  

Are they allowed to commercial there? 

 

17710. And this is a -- I know it’s working, handing in with the Band Council.  

They have a staff to do their job.  And we have the right as a Git Lax Moon to see and 

report what we see out there because we’re trying to protect our area.   

 

17711. And I’ve done that.  Like I mentioned, last month divers were around our 

area and I just waved at those guys to get away from there.  We have our boundaries 

we’re trying to protect and they’re not listening to us.  They go inside that boundary.   

 

17712. And I know the Band Council, they’re trying the best they can to protect 

our area from the commercial.   

 

17713. And the same thing with the tankers, and we have to voice.  And I know 

the Band Council’s couldn’t handle it.  We need the smgigyet, our Elders to do that 

because we believe -- we still believe strong in our ayaawx. 

 

17714. Thank you. 

 

17715. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much. 

 

17716. I recognize that time’s been passing on and so Mr. Bateman has said that 

his question can wait until after lunch. 

 

17717. So with that, let’s take a break now for lunch. 

 

17718. Would it be appropriate to be back at 1:15?  Would that -- okay, terrific. 
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17719. Thank you. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 12:05 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 12h05 

--- Upon resuming at 1:28 p.m./L’audience est reprise à 13h28 

 

ELMER MOODY:  Resumed 

CLARENCE INNIS:  Resumed 

BRUCE WATKINSON:  Resumed 

RENNIE LEWIS:  Resumed 

LARRY BOLTON:  Resumed 

SAM LEWIS:  Resumed 

VERNE JACKSON:  Resumed 

CLIFFORD WHITE:  Resumed 

 

17720. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Good afternoon, everyone.  We'll be ready to 

get underway now. 

 

17721. Just as we get underway, allow me to express the Panel's thanks again for 

the tremendous hospitality that's been shown to us and the opportunities to eat with 

you over lunch and to enjoy and learn about the foods that come from the sea in this 

area.   

 

17722. It's been -- I know for me, anyway, personally, it's been a -- it's a 

tremendous opportunity and very much appreciated.  And the work that everybody 

has gone to in this community to ensure that we can all eat together is very much 

appreciated. 

 

17723. So with that, we'll start, I think, with Mr. Bateman's question and then 

we'll go on from there.   

 

17724. Thank you. 

 

17725. MEMBER BATEMAN:  Thank you for the description of the use of the 

territories.  I have two questions for clarification. 

 

17726. One is; I had understood that the territories are already divided up and 

understood.  Is there overlap between various bodies and the use of territories? 

 

17727. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  So for clarification on our behalf, do you 
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mean overlap amongst ourselves? 

 

17728. MEMBER BATEMAN:  I guess two questions; one is between 

yourselves, but the question -- perspective I have is with other bodies, other than what 

you refer to as white probably commercial endeavours. 

 

17729. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  No.  The simple answer is, really, in 

reference back to the map itself.  Basically, the tanker traffic and the route that it 

seeks to take, either on the inside or the outside is core Gitxaala territory. 

 

17730. MEMBER BATEMAN:  The next question that I had is, it was explained 

that in circumstances where individuals need to harvest in order to sustain themselves 

and that there is a tradition of providing a portion of that to the Chief who has the 

authority over that particular area.  Is consent needed to -- in the first instance to go in 

and harvest what you need to sustain yourself? 

 

17731. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  Based on the answers that were presented 

today, not necessarily.  The expectation, as indicated by both the youth panel as well 

as representatives of this panel, that a portion of what is gathered within the territory 

should be presented to the house Chief, as well as Elders. 

 

17732. MEMBER BATEMAN:  Thank you. 

 

17733. MR. JANES:  So I have -- so I really have, I'll say, two and a half 

questions, so I'll ask the first of these, and I'll direct this to the panel as a whole. 

 

17734. As I understand it, Gitxaala is not actively pursuing negotiations in the 

British Columbia Treaty process, or the process supervised by the British Columbia 

Treaty Commission.  Would you care to comment on why that is the case? 

 

17735. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  When we look at the Treaties and we see 

what's happened across Canada with the Treaties that are there, and we look into the 

communities and we talk with the community members about what's actually 

happened with the Treaties they have, and we find a lot of dishonour, that's actually 

within the treaty process itself.  So a lot of the agreements that have been made with -

- between Canada and the provinces with our First Nations people back east haven't 

really been honoured. 

 

17736. So the other thing, though, when we look at our more contemporary one, 

the year 2000, with the Nisga'a people where 7 percent of the territory is left with the 
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Nisga'a people and the other 93 percent of the territory has been basically taken up by 

British Columbia, Canada. 

 

17737. At which point we then ask ourselves internally if this is the template 

that's being used why would we want to go there.  Because we would essentially have 

to tell 93 percent of the people around the table here, "You don't have any territory.  

You don't have any more land.  You don't have any more resources".  So what -- it's 

not that Gitxaala is outside of the negotiations, there are alternatives to the current 

Treaty process that's in place. 

 

17738. Co-management is one of them under which they -- we can actually co-

manage the territory, you know, in respectful negotiations between British Columbia, 

Canada and Gitxaala. 

 

17739. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  And just in follow-up to the question and 

the explanation, at the time I was elected, Gitxaala was not engaged in Treaty 

negotiations.  As indicated by the -- Clifford, we did seek other avenues and as a 

process of redress in relation to title and right, the process around consultation. 

 

17740. What we found expressed through the First Nations Summit that is held 

quarterly, there are a number of First Nations that expressed dissatisfaction with the 

Treaty process itself.  Gitxaala is not a Treaty nation.  I want it made very clear that 

we're not a Treaty nation. 

 

17741. The dissatisfaction amongst those that are currently engaged in Treaty 

negotiation, it's quite simple; no one respects the fact that the honour of the Crown is 

at stake.  It's that simple. 

 

17742. A number of court-setting precedent cases give a notion of Aboriginal 

right, but our understanding through the discussions that happened at the Summit 

level, there is no respect for court decisions by the negotiators for Canada or those on 

behalf of B.C.   

 

17743. The Fisheries case with New Channels is a very good example.  Why 

wouldn't Canada or DFO respect the decision of the court, take it to appeal?  Where is 

the honour of the Crown?  How do government seek to deal judiciously with First 

Nations on the concept of right and title? 

 

17744. Governments and agencies acting on behalf of governments seek to 

challenge those rights, even when those rights are established in the courts of law, 
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even when those rights are established under the Constitution.  The continued threat 

to our rights and title and the very notion of what is enshrined in the Constitution is 

under attack by agencies on behalf of the governments of Canada as well as B.C., 

agencies that act on behalf of those governments. 

 

17745. So when we say there's no honour, there is no respect for the honour of the 

Crown and that is by agencies and agents acting on behalf of the Crown.  There is no 

ability to say we've recognized you've won this in that court of law.  At the end of the 

day, we're given a mandate in terms of our negotiation process, and that mandate isn't 

reflective of the court's opinion.  And you find and will find in all likelihood more 

and more struggles with those that are Treaty Nations. 

 

17746. MR. JANES:  Now, before I turn to Chief Moody for final comments, 

would any of the other members of the panel care to summarize their concerns about 

the proposed tanker traffic and its potential effects on the governance and on Gitxaala 

in any other way?  Beyond what you've already said if there's anything you'd like to 

add to that? 

 

17747. REV. SAM LEWIS:  I want to say a little bit about the route that the 

tanker traffic is going to go through.  A lot of us and a lot of these guys that are 

visiting us, we live here.  We know the speed of the tide.  We know all different kinds 

of species of fish goes through both of these channels, outside and inside channels. 

 

17748. Us, as a native people, if we catch the salmon in our territory or just 

outside ours, the native people always can tell exactly where the fish is going and 

where it belongs.  That's how the old people go and that's why we're afraid of the 

route that the tankers are going to go through, because it's not just the fish; it's not just 

the whale we're looking at.  We're looking at the whole livelihood of the whole 

Nation.  And if the tanker ever, ever did a damage in our territory, it's not just going 

to be our territory. 

 

17749. The speed of the tide -- I do a lot of fishing in different areas.  The speed 

of the tide, I was asking my brother, Dick, if he knows how many knots the tide 

travels outside there.  They figured around 13 knots, and that's quite a tide.  I knew it, 

because Don and them there, he fished out there for halibut, and it's just like a boat 

that's going half speed in order to stay in one place.  That's how fast the tide goes.   

 

17750. And that's why we're so afraid of the route of these tankers and that's why 

we say no to the Enbridge.  If the Enbridge company was smart, they would have 

begun their plans on our territory first, instead of being the last.  They put their pipes 
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down from way up in a bush and then they come down this way.  We were supposed 

to be the ones that they're supposed to ask instead of being the last because the route 

comes this way and then up that way and then back down again. 

 

17751. And that's why we're so concerned of what's going on at this table.  I know 

not just us, the whole community.  And some of those people that live way up there, 

they don't know it.  They don't even know how -- how much tide we have and how 

dangerous it is. 

 

17752. Like, we're going to take some route going around there.  I know it's a 

dangerous place because I live and I trap in that area where the tankers are going to 

come in.  And it is pretty dangerous, I tell you.  When the wind blows, the seagull 

comes around and tries to buck at the wind.  The wings of that seagull would just 

break right off.  That's how strong the wind is and it's a dangerous route. 

 

17753. And these guys that are planning to come in that area do not even know.  

It looks good on a map.  It looks good on a pencil.  That's how far they know.  But us 

living here, we know how dangerous it is. 

 

17754. Thank you. 

 

17755. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  I just want to say a few words about our wrap-

up here.  Really, we've expressed to you our structure that has been passed down for 

thousands of years.  What's at risk for us if anything happened in these areas that you 

want to travel through. 

 

17756. I think about the oil spills that happened in Mexico, the oil spill that 

happened in Valdez.  I watched it on TV.  I felt the hurt and the anger that the people 

are expressing.  I felt that the -- the pain that they were going through, like they lost 

someone in their family, the impact it had on them, on their lives.  That's the same 

fear I have that will be hanging over us. 

 

17757. Every time these ships come through this territory, it will be hanging over 

us.  Maybe through my lifetime into my children's lifetime and the people that are 

going to feel it maybe are going to be my grandchildren or their children. 

 

17758. So it has brought great concern to my clan and to my tribe, my 

community, what's being proposed here. 

 

17759. You almost felt Mother Earth was in pain when you're seeing the oil spill 
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that was pouring out of Mexico, how all the creatures suffered on the shorelines when 

Valdez went aground. 

 

17760. We're continually told how safe these ships are now.  I think it's just two 

days ago, I was watching on the news of another tanker running aground.  The only 

positive thing about that is it didn't have any oil in it somewhere around this -- on this 

earth; I didn't get the place where it happened, but it is there.  I watched it on the news 

the other morning. 

 

17761. So these things continually happen.  It doesn't matter what kind of 

technology you have.  It always seems to be human error.  I mean, some of the 

accidents that have happened with the Queen of the North running into an island 

where they're proposing to run these big ships through, how much bigger are these 

ships than the Queen of the North? 

 

17762. If that Queen of the North couldn't navigate that corner, and that's a way 

smaller ship than one of these big tankers, that's a heavy burden that our people have 

to -- and feel that is hanging over them.  Just when is it going to happen? 

 

17763. I just want to express those things because when you see the devastation 

that happens around the world, we feel it.  I feel it in my heart.  I feel sadness for 

what’s going on and I just wanted to express that. 

 

17764. MR. JANES:  Bruce? 

 

17765. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Thank you.   

 

17766. Plain and simple, this is our place in the world.  This is our place in the 

world and we’ve barely scratched the surface about our ayaawx, our governance 

system.  But we’ve heard testimony given about how we came to be our origins, our 

origin stories, our relationships with noxnox spanaxnox, the relationships and that the 

spiritual nature of those relationships with nature and environment. 

 

17767. We are part of the environment, we cannot separate ourselves; we do not 

control the fish, the vegetation.  We are part of that and it’s a part of us.   We’ve 

heard a lot about the relationship, about our people, our clans and our houses, to the 

lands, the waters and the resources.  That’s what makes us who we are and that’s 

what’s at risk.   

 

17768. It’s not just today’s lifestyle that’s at risk, it’s our culture, it’s our history, 
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it’s our future.  That’s what’s at risk.  In my opinion, that’s -- the question was raised 

earlier about can we change our laws, can we change our ayaawx and it was clearly 

stated by Larry that, no, we cannot, why should we.   

 

17769. Those laws have been -- and our ayaawx have been the foundation that 

have allowed our people, the Git Lax Moon, to thrive, survive through thousands and 

thousands of years, and we want to be able to continue that for future generations, for 

another thousand and thousand and thousand years. 

 

17770. And at the very essence, that’s what’s at risk to me; the ability to call 

ourselves Git Lax Moon.  If something were to happen within our territory, we lose 

that.     

 

17771. Thank you. 

 

17772. MR. JANES:  Mr. Jackson? 

 

17773. MR. VERNE JACKSON:  Thank you.   

 

17774. We, as you call this spirit, you call him God, us, we say 'wii txa gatgyetgm 

sm'oogit.  That’s our term, that’s what we use.  That’s what we’d say when we make 

reference to God.   

 

17775. He gave us that territory to live on.  He gave us that territory to maintain.  

He gave us his territory to look after, to see that there’s nothing going to -- nothing’s 

going to damage it.  And us here today, we do not -- I’ll say it again, we do not 

suggest an alternate route for those tankers because they will still be going through 

Git Lax Moon territory. 

 

17776. You look at what happened to the Haisla Nation with the eulachons.  That 

is something that we looked at, that we -- we thrive on as part of our -- we use that as 

part of the trade with the Haisla, the Nisga’a Nation.   

 

17777. These people sitting behind us, the school we speak for, whether we speak 

on Gisbutwasda territory, you’ve heard from Lax Gyibuu, Ganhadas, we speak about 

the damage -- not may happen but will happen. 

 

17778. You see already the impact that has happened with what has been 

mentioned, with the Exxon Valdez.  You see what happened with the Queen of the 

North.  But there’s also another thing, there was another ship that went down in 
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Gitxaala territory and a few years ago was leaking out oil; damage to the territory. 

 

17779. And I -- I still say -- adamantly say no.  Hear us when we talk; listen, not 

only with just your minds because every one of us here, we speak from the heart.  The 

heart, because it is vital and crucial to our existence because the Great Spirit gave us 

this territory, gave it to us.   

 

17780. The -- (speaking in native language) -- I mean, just to show the support 

that the efforts of what we do here as a nation, I would like you to stand to show your 

support that we say no, we don’t want this to happen because we don’t want the 

traditional territory of Git Lax Moon to be done away with, to be exterminated. 

 

17781. I want to ask you to stand if you support everything that we’ve been 

saying here.   

 

17782. These people, they live off the land.  We have buried our ancestors within 

this territory.  All we have been, we’ve been harvesting; we’ve been practicing our 

culture because the Git Lax Moon is always here.   Git Lax Moon is going to be here 

forever.   

 

17783. But if this thing goes through I guarantee you that the traffic of the oil 

tankers, not only the oil tankers, but what you transport up to make the oil thinner, is 

going to damage our traditional territory and we have not talked about that.  We have 

not addressed it because it still could harm the territories of the Git Lax Moon.  We 

say no because of what was been said.  We say no because we want Canada to listen.   

 

17784. They have exercised their right to give authority to those ships to travel up 

and down the coast and yet they never even talked to our people, never.   

 

17785. You have to listen. You have to respect our territory.  Canada, this is who 

we are.  We stand together and you better come to the table of our political leaders 

and come before the people who stand today because we don’t want to lose you.   

 

17786. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

17787. THE CHAIRPERSON:  There will be a chance for argument at a 

different time in the process.  We’re here today to gather the oral evidence and so if 

we could confine the remarks to the oral evidentiary piece it would be much 
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appreciated. 

 

17788. MR. LARRY BOLTON:  Thank you.   

 

17789. I’m ready to support the rest of the Smgigyet here.  I hear that you’ll be 

wrapping up pretty soon.  So I’m not going to smoo’git.  I’m going to K'amksi 

waamax. 

 

17790. Like I said before, I’ve seen a panel -- I’m going to mention it again, what 

happened in the fifties when they pushed for the oil rigs in Hecate Straits, they even 

counted how many they wanted out there.  And those Elders got up and they had fear 

for that.  It’s the same fear we have today, what we are talking about.   

 

17791. I’ve seen the traffic on the map here.  I want to share this when I was 

fishing down Bear Bay, boat fishing.  And it was in summertime. 

 

17792. I heard a big ship going by.  I look out on my boat and I seen a big -- and I 

thought about that ship, but this is nothing compared to -- and I thought about the 

tanker.  That's in summertime.  That's busy traffic, Principe Channel.  That was my 

first fear, what if the big supertanker meets up with that ship there?  That was my fear 

right away when I see that.  That ship, the Norwegian Spirit, we see that land in 

Rupert in summertime, tourists.  That's a big ship. 

 

17793. That ship that goes through Principe Channel in summertime going to 

Alaska from south, that's a busy, busy traffic.  And that was my fear, if that tanker 

ever meet up with those ships in summertime, what's going to happen?  You'll never 

know.  Head on, hit in the side.  One of them's going to go down. 

 

17794. That was my fear, that I seen the traffic, and then I think to me that's the 

traffic, that one on the blue line, no other way. 

 

17795. And I think about coming out of Kitimat.  It's really just squeezing 

through those little islands to get out.  Open waters, no problem.  That was a fear I 

have through all these channels up Kitkatla Inlet, Freeman Pass.  There's a sign there 

to prove where our people used to live, where they used to harvest. 

 

17796. My dad would tell me every clamshell you see on the beach, there's -- 

most of us has seen that.  Where every clam shell's on the beach, that's a sign where 

our people lived for survival, digging clams. 
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17797. It's the same way you see a fish trap.  Every creek up and down the coast, 

west coast banks, up Kitkatla Inlet, where there's fish traps, that's another sign where 

our people lived.  They're the ones that did that, the fish trap.  Been there for 

thousands of years. 

 

17798. Even now, we still use those creeks for survival.  And that was my fear, 

that -- what's going to happen with our grandchildren?  I know it's not going to 

happen in my time.  My fear is for my grandchildren and their children. 

 

17799. Thank you. 

 

17800. MR. JANES:  So before I call on Chief Moody, is there anybody else 

who'd like to summarize their concerns? 

 

17801. Sorry; Mr. White. 

 

17802. MR. CLIFFORD WHITE:  First of all, we want to acknowledge and 

honour your presence with us, and for -- thank you for honouring Chief and Council's 

call on our behalf to come and meet with us and to hear what we have to actually say.  

We're honoured by that, and we respect you for actually coming in and actually 

listening to what our children have had to say and what this table has had to say. 

 

17803. However, having said that, we know that the relationship that we've been 

on for well over a century, decades, has not been a good relationship.  That can be 

changed because looking into the future, your children and our children will be going 

to school together, will be playing together.   

 

17804. Your children and our children want the same thing.  We want a pristine 

environment.  We want to live in a green community.  We want to maintain what we 

have.  We want to be able to live side by side and honour each other and respect each 

other.   

 

17805. That honour and respect hasn't always been there in our relationship with 

Canada and British Columbia.  We want to strengthen the relationship that we have 

not only with Canada and British Columbia, but all of the economic ventures that are 

actually going on within our territory. 

 

17806. So with that, what we see before us, if the tanker traffic came through, 

what we've seen in the past and learning from what's happened in the past from not 

tankers, but ships that have come through, visitors to the area, we've seen disease.  
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We've seen a lot of alcoholism.  We've seen a lot of drugs.  We've seen a lot of abuse 

of our resources. 

 

17807. A lot of our people here who have camps up and down the coast here, they 

leave their camps after they've used it.  They lock them up.  Some of them aren't even 

locked.  But when they get there, they find that the camps have been destroyed, you 

know, just littered all over the place. 

 

17808. So you know, the kind of respect that we're looking for in terms of being 

able to continue to live side by side with each other, when the big monster first came 

over, our people took your people in.  We showed the people how to live, how to 

survive within this climate.  We showed them the medicines.  We showed them the 

food.  We shared the land.  We shared the resources that were here. 

 

17809. And so to look into the future in terms of what's happening to the seventh 

generation of your children and our children, I think it's important for us to be able to 

hear and to understand each other, to be able to work through any challenges that's 

forthcoming for us but, more importantly, to be able to work through having a green 

environment because as we see, a lot of the accidents that happen is not the 

mechanical -- on the mechanical side.  It's more on the human error, human beings, 

you and I, who have made mistakes. 

 

17810. And unfortunately, that's the way we're built.  We learn from our mistakes 

and we try to move on.  And so hopefully, we don't make the same mistake that we've 

actually experienced with Canada and British Columbia over the last couple of 

centuries and that we're able to move forward in a much more positive, much more 

creative relationship with each other. 

 

17811. Thank you. 

 

17812. MR. JANES:  Chief Moody? 

 

17813. CHIEF ELMER MOODY:  Thank you. 

 

17814. I will take an opportunity to reiterate some of what was said here by the 

panel.  We scratched the surface.  We provided an overview.  Consider this process to 

be hearing states. 

 

17815. The manner that we're able to present does not do justice to who we are as 

a people.  We've provided in the most simplest of forms that we can both for your 
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benefit as well as the benefit of time.  We're restricted by time.  Ayaawx, adawx, 

gugwilx'ya'asnk takes a lifetime to learn, takes generations to maintain. 

 

17816. These concepts existed thousands of years before the coming of 

Europeans.  It's always a challenge to Gitxaala in relation to the establishment of a 

working relationship. 

 

17817. There are many references to the disregard of Gitxaala, and Gitxaala have 

been disregarded, but we're a patient people.  We're a respectful people.  But as a part 

of my oral testimony, because it's a part of my experience, I've experienced the 

disrespect, I've experienced that disregard. 

 

17818. I can say very firmly on behalf of Gitxaala, much like anyone else, our 

patience is running thin.  We cannot bend our knee any more for Proponents, we 

cannot bend our knee any more for Canada.  There has to be that working 

relationship; there has to be mutual and reciprocal respect.  We don't see it. 

 

17819. We choose to participate in this process to impart an understanding, 

although a very brief understanding, of Gitxaala, Git Lax Moon, ayaawx, adaxw, 

gugwilx'ya'asnk.  Expressed, we cannot change our law.  Our laws are difficult laws.  

Some academics may look to romanticize it. 

 

17820. As much as we talk about relationships, those relationships can be 

negative as well, but the requirement of obedience is to defend what is right.  What is 

right is our inheritance.  That's what's right.  It wasn't our present smgigyet that 

developed that concept of gugwilx'ya'asnk, inheritance, our birthright.  It goes back 

generation after generation after generation, established long before us, established 

long before contact.  And those laws are hard.  Those laws are very hard.   

 

17821. And I would expect at some stage through other presentations you'll have 

indication of it.  It's difficult for us at times to uphold those laws, but we do so.  We 

don't change law as matter of convenience.  We don't initiate a process as a matter of 

convenience.  We know law. 

 

17822. We participate in this process because there is recognition, again, through 

the courts in Canada, of our rights, through the Constitution of Canada, of our rights.  

Canada, Proponents such as Enbridge -- and I say Canada because Transport Canada 

released a report that tanker traffic route as indicated, who from Transport Canada sat 

with any one of the governing councils of Gitxaala Nation.  Not while I was here, I 

can say that to you with a certainty, not while I was here. 
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17823. In that regard, Gitxaala have launched judicial review in relation to the 

release of that report without consulting Gitxaala on the impacts.   

 

17824. Again, it's a sign of disrespect or disregard to us as a people, to the 

foundations of who we are because the stereotypical view of general population is 

that we are primitive, we do not have a society, that the expectation for governance is 

that which was given to us by the Canadian government. 

 

17825. Our representation here today was to say to you we have an inherent right 

to self-government.  Out of that inherent right to self-government, authority, 

jurisdiction and title flow. 

 

17826. Nobody came to our table to ask what those rights are.  Lawyers can sit 

across the table and debate with one another what those rights are, but at the end of 

the day, to truly understand it, you must be amongst Gitxaala.  Who did?  Transport 

Canada did not come here.  Transport Canada did not say, "Is the information that 

we've presented correct". 

 

17827. And I've looked at it briefly because we've launched judicial review.  

We're going to challenge Transport Canada on their action.  It's not to sway you, it's 

to say to you, we're going to defend our rights at whatever cost -- cost to Gitxaala. 

 

17828. Prime Minister of Canada labels Gitxaala as terrorists.  We're on Canada's 

watch list because we seek to protect what is ours.  We're not environmentalists, we're 

Gitxaala.  We did not receive funds from any agency to take and be a part of this 

action.  We did not receive funds from any agency or any other First Nation, for that 

matter, to launch the judicial review.  

 

17829. To protect our right comes at great cost to our nation, financial cost.  And 

when I say we won't bend knee to Canada, INAC, anyone else, never put it past a 

government agency to look for retribution.  Never look at the Government of Canada 

or any agency as honourable. 

 

17830. When I said council is responsible for physical transfer payments, 

guarantee you at some stage, either this year or the next, somebody is going to have it 

in their head retribution; let's see if we can bend their knee, let's see if we can make 

them suffer, let's see if we can make them give up. 

 

17831. Gitxaala are not a weak people.  We are respectful.  We are obedient.  But 
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in light of a challenge to what rightfully belongs to us, we will stand strong and we 

will fight.  No doubt about it.  Whatever means necessary. 

 

17832. Our presentation and future presentations by those that are standing out 

there to you would be the same as expressed here.  We seek an understanding of how 

we can develop that respectful process.  By the same token it needs to be reciprocal.  

We are not any other First Nation. 

 

17833. In the courts of law, a collective under the Tsilhqot’in court case identified 

as language, custom, tradition, shared history.  Our representations to you as Gitxaala, 

ayaawx, adawx, gugwilx'ya'ansk, we're here, there's our territory.   

 

17834. I don't have a shared history with Ganhada, so we cannot necessarily and 

you cannot apply that concept of a collective, especially in relation to the others that 

are commonly referred to as Tsimshian.  We are Gitxaala.  If any other band or 

nation, Enbridge were to hold someone else up, we have agreement with them.  What 

do we care?   

 

17835. Sign whatever it is that you want with whatever nation, but understand in 

doing so you say to Gitxaala “you are meaningless”. 

 

17836. We are a proud people.  Our laws dictate that we be mindful of who we 

are, and when we're mindful of who we are, we are a proud nation.  And a proud 

nation will not bend knee. 

 

17837. If there was an establishment of a respectful relationship, we can enter into 

a process by which we try to seek an understanding of where each others are going, 

but from the outset, process of consultation initiated by Enbridge and Enbridge is 

going to tout this that they’ve consulted with all First Nations.  And I say again, 

here’s the potential for 10 percent equity, you have to buy it, but here’s the potential 

for 10 percent equity.   

 

17838. Again, how do you tell these people this is what I value your culture to be?  

There was no discussion or consultation with Gitxaala, it was “Here’s what we can 

offer you”.  Well, who did they have in their employ to say this is the value of their 

culture?   

 

17839. Throughout our representations the value of culture isn’t necessarily a 

monetary.  You’ve heard it on this panel, you’ve heard it on the youth panel, and I 

have no doubt you’re going to hear it on others, the value of culture is found within 
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our hearts.  It’s not in a bank.  It’s not on a piece of paper.   

 

17840. The question was asked about the development of ayaawx and I believe 

one of our Smgigyet had mentioned, we don’t write it down.  To test the mettle of 

leadership and youth, to understand they receive the teachings and that they’re 

obedient to those teachings you have to see it written upon their hearts.  When it’s 

written upon their hearts an understanding of the passion that it carries is an 

expression of words.  Ayaawx is written upon the hearts of men, it’s not written on a 

book.   

 

17841. We know the Governments of Canada and B.C. have an opinion, from 

experts, about the right and title of Gitxaala and they think we’re not prepared to go 

to battle, they think we’re not prepared to say “no, you have it wrong”?  We are.   

 

17842. And I say this because it’s a part of my oral evidence.  We’ve not hidden 

that fact from Enbridge.  Our representation to Enbridge, you continue down this road 

you are going to engage in a fight and Gitxaala is going to willingly step up.  We 

have to protect this.  We have no choice.  If we were to walk away from it we have no 

heart.  If we have no heart, we have no teaching.  If we have no teaching Canadian 

society, Canadian governments can rejoice.   

 

17843. We’ve always known by our stereotype of how First Nations people exist.  

It’s sad to say, but in this position I’ve become more aware, never thought that there 

was that prevalence, of that stereotypical view of First Nations.  And I look and I say 

to you, Gitxaala are a strong people, Gitxaala are a proud people.  We won’t bend 

knee.   

 

17844. Our process here is to provide an overview, recognizing that you have a 

very big decision that you need to make, and that decision must reflect concepts of 

law and by the same token maybe concepts of public interest.  And that’s why each of 

us say to you in your deliberations, be very careful that you do not push Gitxaala 

aside in terms that we’re a collective.   

 

17845. We’re not the same collective that exists further up the Skeena River.  

We’re not the same collective that exists across Canada.  We are a part of that 

Aboriginals that are identified under the Constitution, but when it says Aboriginal 

rights are hereby recognized and affirmed, to understand who we are as a people Git 

Lax Moon, Gitxaala required that discussion but nobody’s discussed anything with 

us.   
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17846. Governments, Proponents we have regulatory process we need to follow.  

We willingly engaged in that regulatory process to say what we say to you today.  Do 

not disregard our rights.  Do not mistake that our rights are based on sustenance; our 

rights are based on the authority and jurisdiction in relation to the gathering of that 

sustenance.   

 

17847. The ability of that authority and jurisdiction is founded within the 

concepts of spirituality.  Destroy the spirit of a people and what do you have?  As 

indicated, potentially, people that become alcoholics, people that become addicted.  

Did this matter to the Canadian government previous; no.  Eradicate the Indian, 

simple process, simple policy, very aggressive.   

 

17848. What do we see now?  It’s a regulatory process, that’s all it’s about.  

We’re a part of that regulatory process to say we recognize your responsibility and by 

the same token we respect that you need sincere deliberation.  But a forewarning, 

we’ve launched for a judicial review in relation to Transport Canada’s action.   

 

17849. We’ll take all legal steps necessary to ensure that our rights are protected, 

at whatever cost, and again this is a cost borne by Gitxaala.  I can tell you with the 

technical reports and where we’re at today, we’re at least $2 million into this process.   

 

17850. Representatives and MPs of Canada, oh they’re funded by this group, 

they’re funded by that group, radical groups.  We stood on our own because we are 

Gitxaala.  We are capable of standing on our own.   

 

17851. There are matters of law that you need to consider and in your 

deliberations and when you make your decision there are matters of law that we need 

to consider and we are very hopeful through our representations, over this week, and 

the coming days, that there’s an understanding that there’s much more at stake.  

Public interest should not be a measurement of financial gain to industry when you 

seek to eradicate a component of the Constitution that is vital to an understanding of 

this nation.  It’s that simple.   

 

17852. There is no other process but an understanding that when we say we seek 

to protect our right that the government, agencies for the government honour that.  

That’s their responsibility, is to protect that Constitution, it’s simple from our 

perspective.  And from that perspective again, I do say, as a matter of law we are well 

versed in terms of precedent.  We are well versed in terms of what our next step needs 

to be.  It’s in your hands.   
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17853. Do we need to take that next step?  Do we need to say to yourselves, 

Enbridge, Canada, we will not bend knee because no one talked with us, because no 

one understands us, no one respects that fact that we have an inherent right to self-

government?  Inherent right, not an incremental right to management of dollars, an 

inherent right in its true meaning.  We maintain it; we are going to protect it.   

 

17854. The only question that needs to be answered is how far is Enbridge willing 

to go to test the strength of Gitxaala?  How far is the Canadian government ready to 

go to test the strength of Gitxaala.  And by the same token raise the questions of the 

significance of the Constitution for which the governments are responsible for 

managing, maintaining, and upholding. 

 

17855. We’re there; us little Indians that have been so insignificant throughout 

history have that place in that Constitution.  People cannot make arbitrary decisions 

about what they think our rights are. 

 

17856. We have that ability to say this is our right and we’re going to stand and 

defend that right, if we have to, without hesitation. 

 

17857. And I’m going to say to you, for a matter of reference, as well as to 

Enbridge, if you want to fight, we’ll engage.  We’re going to demonstrate to you one 

of two things.  There’s going to be a very clear understanding.  Gitxaala’s going to 

win based on precedent, based on ayaawx, adawx, gugwilx’ya’ansk.   

 

17858. If there was a stage that we were unsuccessful, Canada, any proponent, is 

going to stand up and say, “You know what; that was damn hard” and then maybe 

Canada and industry will think twice about what the process is required in relation to 

respecting the Constitution and respecting the people that are a part of that 

Constitution, with an understanding that we are a unique people, that our collective 

exists here.  This is what we seek to protect. 

 

17859. We will do so at all costs, without hesitation.  And again I say to you, we 

do recognize the significance of your deliberations, but by the same token, the 

unfortunate reality, we have an expectation we’re going to fight; difficult to hear; 

difficult to say.  

 

17860. I would hope we don’t get there.  How many First Nations that walk on 

bended knee?  It’s going to happen anyway.  Prime Minister off selling the tar sands; 

Transport Canada releasing a report saying traffic route’s fine.  How many think this 

is a foregone conclusion?  We don’t.   
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17861. And we are going to ensure that if our voices are not heard and respected 

here in the context of the Constitution, Aboriginal law, our next step is to fight it out 

in the courts.  Again, no hesitation on our part.  We’ve been respectful.  We’ve been 

obedient, but that obedience requires us to defend who we are and we’re going to do 

so. 

 

17862. And I say so without fear of retribution because, as indicated, we are on 

the Government of Canada’s watch list.  Little old Gitxaala, Government of Canada 

keeping an eye on what it is that we do and what it is that we say, because we’re not 

going to bend.  We expect that the respect that we afford someone is given back as a 

mutual relationship and then we can begin to move forward. 

 

17863. Without that, relationships are negative, and having a negative relationship 

with a First Nation, one as proud as Gitxaala, one has to ask themselves whether 

that’s a benefit to Canada, whether that’s a benefit to the world.   

 

17864. How is Canada going to be seen in the eyes of the world, never mind 

China, the eyes of the world?  A simple enough process, we’ll run them over.  The 

challenge doesn’t just come from Gitxaala.  It’s not just many nations, amongst their 

own, that are watching, many nations outside Canada.   

 

17865. The question really is, does government, an agency on behalf of 

government, industry, have the integrity to uphold the Constitution?  And if you don’t 

have the integrity to do so, we’re going to challenge it.  It’s that simple.  And I say 

that to you not as a mechanism that you can push this aside easily and say let’s let it 

end up in the courts of law.  Somebody at some stage needs to make a statement, and 

it would be nice if we actually had an agency on behalf of government look to make 

that statement in concert with Gitxaala. 

 

17866. (Speaking in Sm’algyax) 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

17867. THE CHAIRPERSON:  We listened with respect to all the summary 

comments. 

 

17868. Mr. Janes, I would just remind you that we’re not at the final argument 

stage of this process, and if in subsequent panels we could continue to hear the oral 

evidence relative to the project that’s being proposed, it would be most helpful.  
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17869. MR. JANES:  I think I should just make a point at this point, Madam 

Chair, and Members of the Panel.   

 

17870. Because this is the governance panel, I think it’s important to appreciate 

the case that we’re bringing forward with respect to the impacts of the project in its 

entirety, because we don’t -- I think it’s important not to be misunderstood as to the 

character of the representations you heard. 

 

17871. And I was a bit concerned, you know, following the admonition with 

respect to Mr. Jackson and, you know, I’ve got to say I did not fully appreciate what 

was going to be said in advance. 

 

17872. But one of the arguments we will be advancing in final argument, a true 

argument, is that there is Aboriginal title and Aboriginal governance rights with 

respect to these territories and that there is an infringement of those rights, 

irrespective of issues around oil spills or water disturbances and such like that.   

 

17873. And so the -- and it’s actually critical for us -- for you to have the evidence 

of the thought processes, of the analysis of the governance and of the actual statement 

of the government as evidence from them in order to properly address that point.  And 

it’s a difficult legal issue that I’m highlighting for you, but one of the criticisms that’s 

been directed at Gitxaala in the past in court cases is that they have not led enough 

supportive evidence to underline all of the legal statements that they’ve made.  

There’s actually two paragraphs in the Supreme Court of Canada on just that point. 

 

17874. And so if we are going to advance arguments with respect to governance, 

we actually are probably required to make it crystal clear as to what the governmental 

decision is.  Just as the Government of Canada on certain things has to deliver 

reasons, you’ll have to deliver reasons.  It’s part of the process; so too are statements 

like this, in our view, actually evidence of why it is that the governance group here 

have made their decision. 

 

17875. And so, you know, we’re moving onto the harvesters panel next, and so 

obviously the issues are different, but I do want you to appreciate that in final 

argument, I will be saying that what Chief Moody said and what Mr. Jackson said are 

actually not argument.  They’re actually a statement of essentially the governing mind 

of Gitxaala and that in making your decision with respect to the Constitutional 

questions notice -- and I know we’re a long way from that -- that you have to consider 

that as evidence, not as legal argument. 
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17876. Chief Moody isn’t here as a lawyer and so you obviously haven’t made 

any rulings to rule his evidence out of order, but I do want you -- I do want the Panel 

to appreciate that at the end of this process I will be saying that what Chief Moody 

said and what Mr. Jackson said are actually evidence of the governing intention of 

Gitxaala. 

 

17877. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Janes --- 

 

17878. MR. NEUFELD:  Madam Chair, may I just quickly comment on that?  

And again, I listened and we listened with respect and interest to what we’ve heard, 

and there will be a time for argument and I’m sure there will be a time for Mr. Janes 

and I to discuss and characterize what you’ve just heard here today. 

 

17879. So without -- again, I didn’t object to that.  I listened with respect.  But 

there will be another time for us to discuss whether it has evidentiary value and what 

the evidentiary value would be. 

 

17880. I am hopeful that we’re not going to hear repeated arguments coming from 

future speakers.  I will listen, again with respect, and quietly while that’s going on, 

but I would be remiss if I didn’t echo some of the Chair’s concerns. 

 

17881. The other thing is that there was a time, a deadline for the provision of 

evidence in December, and much of what we’ve heard along the lines of argument is 

information that could have been presented at that time and, I suggest, ought to have 

been.  But again, we’re here as guests.  I'm listening and am not objecting to that 

evidence.  I just expressed my concern for the record.   

 

17882. MR. JANES:  I won't respond to objections that aren't made. 

 

17883. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Janes, I would continue to ask you, as you 

move forward with your additional panels, if you would confine the information that's 

being presented to the oral traditional knowledge. 

 

17884. As you've alluded to yourself, there is a different time and place for 

argument, and it would be unfair to be launching into argument at this point.  There's 

much more evidence to still be listened to by this Panel, and argument is a stage in the 

process when -- after all the evidence has been put forward and that's the appropriate 

time for argument. 
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17885. So the Panel wishes to express its appreciation for the Governance Panel 

for the all the oral evidence that you have provided us.  And with that, we'll take a 

quick 10-minute break and change over to the harvesting panel.  Would that be an 

appropriate --- 

 

17886. MR. JANES:  Actually, just for the sake of pure logistics and not falling 

behind, I think 15 minutes is more realistic to get everybody out and get everybody in 

and get things set up. 

 

17887. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Sure. 

 

17888. MR. JANES:  If that's okay with the Panel? 

 

17889. THE CHAIRPERSON:  So we'll come back at five to 3:00. 

 

17890. MR. JANES:  Thank you. 

 

17891. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 2:37 p.m./L'audience est suspendue à 14h37 

--- Upon resuming at 2:54 p.m./L'audience est reprise à 14h54 

 

17892. THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think we're ready to get underway again.  

Thank you very much, everyone. 

 

17893. So I understand we're now going to have the harvesters panel and again 

we're here to listen to the oral traditional knowledge piece.  So that's what we'll be 

wanting to listen to with this panel. 

 

17894. If we could get everyone to settle down so that we could get underway, 

that would be most helpful.   

 

17895. Perhaps, Ms. Niro, while people are settling down, you can start swearing 

or affirming the people? 

 

TIM INNES:  Sworn 

GODFREY MASON SR.:  Sworn 

ERNIE BOLTON:  Sworn 

RONNIE SHAW:  Sworn 
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JEANNETTE MOODY:  Sworn 

EDDIE McKAY:  Sworn 

RENNIE LEWIS:  Resumed 

CYRIL ASTER:  Resume 

COLIN NELSON:  Resumed 

 

17896. THE CHAIRPERSON:  I just remind all the panel who've already been 

sworn that you continue to be under oath at this point and I understand that you 

acknowledge that?  Thank you. 

 

17897. MR. JANES:  There's actually two visual aids that we need to speak to 

before we begin. 

 

17898. The first is -- there was a longer slideshow that was provided as part of the 

motion and to the parties.  We've provided a substantially shortened slideshow, which 

my friends have seen and I believe that they're okay with, that they're fine with.  And 

it will be presented during the panel, as we speak about herring roe, seaweed and 

salmon.   

 

17899. There's essentially visual aids to help picture some of the processing and 

issues related to that, and mainly because some of the things, particularly around the 

herring roe and the seaweed are quite alien methods of processing, harvesting fish.  

And so that's what these aids are primarily designed to do. 

 

17900. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Neufeld, have you had the opportunity to 

review these documents on behalf of your client? 

 

17901. MR. NEUFELD:  Yes, I have and they're fine, Ma'am. 

 

17902. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.   

 

17903. Are there any other parties who wish to offer comments on this visual aid? 

 

17904. The Panel accepts the revised presentation.  I understand it has been filed 

electronically; is that correct?  It has?  Okay.  So the Panel accepts the revised 

PowerPoint presentation and I'd ask Ms. Niro to provide us with a visual aid number 

please? 

 

17905. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  That will be Visual Aid No. 38. 
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 --- VISUAL AID NO./AIDE VISUELLE NO. 38: 

 

 Revised PowerPoint slideshow, re herring roe, seaweed and salmon 

 

17906. MR. JANES:  And the second visual aid which I'd like to speak to is -- 

you'll see a paper version of it on the easel behind the panel.  It's essentially a map of 

the seasonal round by species and month. 

 

17907. As the panel goes through, the “guts”, if you wish, of the panel's evidence 

will be a review of the seasonal round, the identifications of species that are 

harvested, techniques by which they're harvested, when they're harvested, and 

essentially this chart provides a one-page summary of that, which is useful for 

reference in case there's further questions or if we need to go back in the season for 

anything.  As you can see, there's a number of species and there's different 

timeframes. 

 

17908. So that's -- and an electronic version of that has been filed.  The other 

parties have seen -- have seen the document and I understand that there's no 

objection, but I'll let them speak to that. 

 

17909. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Am I correct in understanding this wasn't filed 

as part of written evidence? 

 

17910. MR. JANES:  It was not. 

 

17911. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

17912. Mr. Neufeld, you had the opportunity to review this document.  Do you 

have any comments on it? 

 

17913. MR. NEUFELD:  Again, no problems, Madam Chair.  It's quite a useful 

document. 

 

17914. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any other parties that wish to speak to 

this visual aid? 

 

17915. The Panel accepts the Gitxaala Harvest Calendar document that's visually 

displayed behind the panel as a visual aid and understands that it's been electronically 

filed. 

 



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Harvesters Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

17916. Ms. Niro, could we get a visual aid number for that as well? 

 

17917. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  And that will be Visual Aid No. 39. 

 

 --- VISUAL AID NO./AIDE VISUELLE NO. 39: 

 

 Map of the seasonal round by species and months 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

HARVESTERS PANEL: 

 

17918. MR. JANES:  So with that, I would like to first introduce -- have the 

members of the panel who at least have not introduced themselves -- introduced 

themselves before -- introduce themselves and to give a bit of a background, so that 

the relevance of their information -- of their evidences can be appreciated. 

 

17919. The first witness has been on a previous panel; so I won't ask him to 

introduce himself again, but Mr. Innes, could you introduce yourself? 

 

17920. And I'd like you if you could give basic biographical information about 

yourself, so your name, your traditional name, your clan, your age and where you 

grew up and where you've lived, and also, whether you've been participating in 

harvesting traditional foods. 

 

17921. MR. TIM INNES:  Thank you. 

 

17922. My -- where I grew up, I was born in Kitkatla, but as a teenager, I got -- 

one of the unfortunate ones that got sent away to residential school, so I didn't come 

back to my home town until 1983.  And ever since then, I've resided in the 

community and worked in and around the community. 

 

17923. In the last 10 years, I've been part of the political table.  And last election, 

I was elected as a representative for Ganhada tribe. 

 

17924. And in coming home, it was -- you're hard -- hard to -- I understand the 

tradition.  The reason why I come home, I need to find out who I was, and that's the 

extent of it.  And I've done lots of work and the protocol, I've followed through that 

and like the rest of the people with the traditional names.  I've had my prospective 

feastings to get this name.  And I'm Galmalgyax for Dzagm Gis haytks.   He's 

Gitxaala, and he's my house leader. 
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17925. MR. JANES:  And sorry, just to remind the Panel, that phrase -- and I'm 

going to mispronounce it, but Galmalgyax, that's essentially speaker for? 

 

17926. MR. TIM INNES:  Yes.  I'm the -- I speak for Dzagm Gis haytks. 

 

17927. MR. JANES:  Mr. Mason, could you introduce yourself? 

 

17928. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  Hi, everyone.  My name is Godfrey 

Mason.  I'm a Gisbutwada, and I'm very proud to be.  I come from the house of 

K'aym Tgwa.  I am here to represent our community, and I hope for the best and pray 

to God that everything will turn out right.   

 

17929. Thank you. 

 

17930. MR. JANES:  Sorry, before we leave you, Mr. Mason, just so that -- 

because I suspect your name might be referenced during this.  I understand that you 

don't have a traditional name; correct? 

 

17931. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  No, I don't. 

 

17932. MR. JANES:  But you do have a nickname which people tend to use for 

you? 

 

17933. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  Yes, I do.  Yeah. 

 

17934. MR. JANES:  What is that? 

 

17935. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  Gutsy. 

 

17936. MR. JANES:  And sorry, and how old are you? 

 

17937. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  I am 60 years old.  I was born in Prince 

Rupert and raised here in Kitkatla. 

 

17938. MR. JANES:  And I believe you -- Mr. Lewis has introduced himself 

before, so I won't ask him to do that again. 

 

17939. Mr. -- sorry, Ernie, could you -- this is terrible.  I'm staying with Ernie.  

I've now misintroduced him twice.  I'm losing my mind, I think. 
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17940. Ernie, could you introduce yourself? 

 

17941. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Ernie Bolton, 

born in Kitkatla, and I'm 64 years old.  And when I worked, I -- as I was growing up, 

I grew up here, Kitkatla, and I grew up being out in the waters with my dad.  And 

after I was done with my dad fishing and I got to live in Kitkatla and when it was 

time for me to earn my living, I started earning my living on the reserve working for 

the band, starting pushing wheelbarrow around. 

 

17942. And later on in the years, I took up carpentry and I built a lot of homes in 

Kitkatla. 

 

17943. MR. JANES:  Have you been actively involved in harvesting through 

your life? 

 

17944. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  I did a lot of harvesting with my dad and I grew 

up with my dad, like I said.  I fished with my dad and there's times when I wake up, I 

find myself on a boat fishing with my dad.  And I also did a lot of harvesting of all 

sorts of our species that we collect, seaweed, clams, halibut, salmon.  All my life I did 

that, and still today still trying to do that. 

 

17945. MR. JANES:  Ronnie, could you introduce yourself? 

 

17946. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Good afternoon.  My name is Ronnie Francis 

Shaw.  My Indian name is Yamanaaka.  I was born March 13
th

, 1952.  I'm 60 years 

old as of yesterday.  I grew up on the coast here.  I was born in Kitkatla, and I learned 

a lot of hunting from my dad, how to prepare food, fishing and how to pick all kinds 

of seafood with my mom and dad.  And I also learned how to make medicine from 

the Elders here, traditional medicine from the land. 

 

17947. MR. JANES:  Mrs. Moody, could you introduce yourself? 

 

17948. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Hello.  My name is Jeannette Moody.  I 

lived my life -- I was born in Kitkatla.  On my dad's side, we go to xxxxxxxxx, xxxxx 

I spent most of my time at xxxxxx.  I barely go to school because we spent most of 

our time down there harvesting our food. 

 

17949. It's not just only one species of food.  We harvest quite a bit.  And I never 

really did attend school.  We just come back here in end of November, then we're 
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back out again, out in xxxxxxxxxx. 

 

17950. And I spent most of my life on the village here raising my kids.  I got 

married, then I moved down to xxxxxxxx on harvesting my food. 

 

17951. As soon as my dad died, then we had to leave that place because I am a 

Wolf tribe and that place belongs to my dad.  That's the Killer Whale.  So that's the 

thing.  But as a young girl, I know a lot about xxxxxxxxxxx. 

 

17952. Thank you very much. 

 

17953. MR. JANES:  Mrs. Moody, before we leave this, you say you're born in 

Kitkatla.  I think there's a biographical fact that I'd like you just to discuss for a 

minute. 

 

17954. As I understand it, unlike a lot of people who are born in hospitals or born 

at home, you were born actually somewhere a bit different than many people.  Do I 

understand correctly that you were actually born on a boat? 

 

17955. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes.  I was actually born on a boat.  We 

call it 'Na gyaa'ats.  That's that side.  The boat was coming in, and that's where I was 

born, on the boat coming home. 

 

17956. Is that it; you're satisfied? 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17957. MR. JANES:  Starting to be. 

 

17958. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  My name is Eddie McKay.  My Indian name 

Łaawl, Gisbutwada tribe, Killer Whale.  I was born in Prince Rupert Hospital, 1955.  

I pretty much lived here -- out of 56 years, probably 53 years.  I am still an active 

fisherman. 

 

17959. I've been fishing for -- I've been running my own boat since I was -- about 

40 years now since I've been running my first boat, and I still am.  And I'm pretty 

much still an active harvester.  And I do a lot of harvesting in our territory.   

 

17960. MR. JANES:  And Colin and Bruce you’ve met in previous panels so I 

won’t review that.  But I -- I actually am going to do another run through to panel 
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with another set of questions just in order to orient you towards the degree to which 

they’re involved or benefit from ongoing harvest.   

 

17961. Starting with you Cyril, could you give us a sense of how much of your 

diet consists of traditionally harvested foods. 

 

17962. MR. CYRIL ASTER:  Thank you.   

 

17963. At least 95 percent, I can’t remember if I mentioned it last night, but, 

about 95 percent if what comes out of the ocean, that’s what I eat, that’s my diet, and 

out the back, that’s pretty well my deepfreeze out there.  The way I see it its 95 

percent I – my diet comes from the ocean.   

 

17964. MR. JANES:  Mr. Innes? 

 

17965. MR. TIM INNES:  Thank you.   

 

17966. My -- my diet is at least 95 percent from our water and land.  And, just 

like Cyril, the back, at low water, that’s our deepfreeze.  But, nonetheless, I still have 

deepfreezes with seafood and I’m quite -- quite honoured that Robert shared a little -- 

100 of a percent of my diet, not too many seen the action but nonetheless he stood up 

to it and he had a chunk of haada ūūla.   

 

17967. That’s what you get from curiosity.  They say it kills a cat but not this one. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17968. MR. JANES:  You can explain to them later what that is when we are 

going through the round.   

 

17969. Before we leave this, do you provide seafood for other people? 

 

17970. MR. TIM INNES:  Yes I do.  I have family members down south and in 

Prince Rupert, and I also have friends all over the place that when they require it, they 

let me know and I share -- I used to be all alone in my house and I always come by 

lots of seafood so I shared a lot.  But, in due time, part of my family moved home to 

stay with me. 

 

17971. MR. JANES:  And, you mentioned deepfreezes, but do you keep 

preserved traditional food in other methods as well? 
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17972. MR. TIM INNES:  Yes, that’s right.  I can my own fish and other staples 

that goes with it.   

 

17973. MR. JANES:  Do you smoke fish at all? 

 

17974. MR. TIM INNES:  I -- I eat it.   

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17975. MR. JANES:  I will comment that that was not planned. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17976. MR. TIM INNES:   No, I’m sorry about that but it is the truth.  I eat it.   

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17977. MR. TIM INNES:  My family, I have family members around me that 

help me out in that, they do the smoking, the preserving of my fish. 

 

17978. MR. JANES:  Right.  Mr. Mason, could you give us a sense of how much 

of your diet is dependent upon local traditional foods? 

 

17979. MR. GODFREY MASON SR:  Yes.  Well, growing up here in Kitkatla I 

too say it’s well over 90 percent of all our food.  We eat, me and my family, we love 

our seafood.  And we go out and we get our food, we harvest our food 12 months out 

of the year. 

 

17980. Whether the weather will let us, try to stop us, we still strive to go out.  

That’s how much we love our food and it’s there for us.  That’s why God put us on 

this earth and the food.   

 

17981. MR. JANES:  Rennie? 

 

17982. MR. RENNIE LEWIS:  Yes, mine’s about a 100 percent of our seafood.  

It’s every day I have seafood.  I never stop having it.  I enjoy it and I love picking it, 

harvesting it myself.  And I jar a lot of fish, smoke it and some of it goes to Prince 

Rupert, I’ve got daughters in Prince Rupert.  I’ve got one daughter in Vancouver and 

I have to send her at least 10 cases of salmon.   



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Harvesters Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

 

17983. MR. JANES:  When you talk about a case of salmon, what are you 

talking about?  Like, how -- how is it packaged? 

 

17984. MR. GODFREY MASON SR:  We jar -- we jar our salmon and we 

smoke it and jar it. 

 

17985. MR. JANES:  And these are -- how big are these jars? 

 

17986. MR. GODFREY MASON SR:  A quart. 

 

17987. MR. JANES:  And how many jars in a case? 

 

17988. MR. GODFREY MASON SR:  Twelve (12). 

 

17989. MR. JANES:  Ernie? 

 

17990. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  Yes? 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17991. MR. JANES:  I see this is not going to be made easy for me. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17992. MR. JANES:  Could you give me a sense of how much your diet depends 

upon seafood? 

 

17993. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  About 95 percent of our seafood that we have 

around our territory that I harvest, that I take. 

 

17994. Halibut, my wife really likes making, what we call wooks from halibut, 

especially we shared it with other friends.  And salmon, we do a lot of jarring and 

whenever my wife has time she’ll take time and smoke some salmon.  She’ll share 

that too. 

 

17995. And there is times that I have to share some of my harvest with my 

friends, especially Robert at home.  So, I can’t really say I have 95 percent of my 

food when I’m home, when I have visitors.  I have to cheat a little and have some 

K’msiwah food. 
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--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17996. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  And with that and I’m very honoured to share 

what I have to guests I have in my house.   

 

17997. MR. JANES:  And I’ll say your guests are honoured to be have it shared 

with them too.  But, actually, you’ve used a word that’s come up a couple of times 

and I think people can guess what it means but maybe you should explain it.   

 

17998. This word, K’msiwah? 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

17999. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  K’msiwah, we always recognize K’msiwah in a 

proper manner.  There’s no other word that we can use to describe our people.  

K’msiwah is described as white people.   

 

18000. And as for other First Nations, the Nisga’a’s, we describe them as Nisga’a.  

The Gitksan, the Skeena River and those people, we describe them as Gitksan.  And 

as Kitimat, we describe those people as Haisla.   

 

18001. We have -- there’s name for every community that as this community 

know with their connections as far as Bella Bella.  Klemtu are people recognized 

Kitiszdoo  Bella Bella, our people say Watsdaa and especially our neighbour friends 

and the Haidas.   

 

18002. You say Haida’s and I describe those people like Git Haida.  So there’s all 

-- all -- do we have all names for every reserves and different people. 

 

18003. MR. JANES:  Just, I think there's one that you've -- I'll just ask you about 

one other -- the folks at Hartley Bay?  

 

18004. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  In Hartley Bay, Txałgiiw, Git Tak Keuu is 

those people.   

 

18005. MR. JANES:  So we go on.  Ronnie?   

 

18006. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Hello.  My diet on the ocean is about 95 percent 

of seafood and it's probably the same on land, hunting deer and seal.  I enjoy going 
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out fishing.  I like to harvest a lot of seafood and I enjoy sharing it with my uncles 

and aunties and all my family.   

 

18007. I don't have a boat of my own now to go out and catch fish like I used to, 

but if I'm lucky I can hitchhike around or catch a ride on a boat, punt and maybe 

they'll give me a fish or two to take home for myself.   

 

18008. Times nowadays, we're running into problems every which way because 

of the price of gas.  You can't just get on a boat and go for a ride anymore like we 

used to.   

 

18009. MR. JANES:  Jeannette?   

 

18010. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  I'll say 99 percent of my diet comes from 

land and sea, both.  Why I say this is our tea comes from land, and we still have that, 

our own tea.  So 99 percent of my food, I have.  I'm bad with pop, that's 1 percent.   

 

--- (Laughter/Rires)  

 

18011. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  So our traditional food, as a young girl, 

we don't have vegetables because we have our own vegetables.  It's in the sea.  And 

that's the seaweed, the kelps.  That's our vegetables.   

 

18012. So again, it's -- white people are teaching us, you got to have vegetables; 

you got to eat vegetables so you'll be strong.  Yet we had our own.  We had or own 

food that we know which one we need for our diet.   

 

18013. Thank you.   

 

18014. MR. JANES:  Eddie?   

 

18015. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  I'd say I mine is over 99 percent diet harvesting.  

And to me, I have to get a lot because my sisters and my brothers in Prince Rupert, 

where they live, they depend on me to get a lot so they can have a feed.   

 

18016. And one of the main reasons why I have a gillnetter, and when the 

sockeye come I have to go and go get their food so they can jar and smoke and have 

something for the winter.  And they pretty much depend on me to get their fish and 

other things like seaweed and clams and gaboox.  They pretty much depend on me to 

get their share too.   
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18017. MR. JANES:  Colin?   

 

18018. MR. COLIN NELSON:  The food that me and my family survive off, 95 

percent of that food comes from land and sea.  When I go out to harvest this food, it's 

not only brought into my home, it's shared amongst the people of Gitxaala, Elders and 

people that cannot make it out.   

 

18019. And I also manage the food fish programs that are put up by Chief-in-

Council where we distribute food fish to our community, not only on reserve, but off 

reserve as well.   

 

18020. MR. JANES:  Bruce?   

 

18021. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  I would estimate that my family, that of 

our proteins, 90 percent comes form Gitxaala territory, primarily through fish, the 

harvest of salmon in the summer.  We eat fresh as much as we can.  We smoke them 

and eat them.  We freeze whole salmon so that they can be eaten through the fall, 

fried.  We jar a lot of salmon so that we continually have that throughout the year.   

 

18022. Halibut, we eat fresh when we can.  We also freeze it and eat it throughout 

the year.  Rockfish, cod, crab, cockles, clams are all parts of our diet, deer that we 

freeze, turn into the jerky sausage that we also jar so I can have my deer meat 

throughout the year.   

 

18023. And another major component of our diet is -- well, my wife's diet -- is 

seaweed.  She's very proud of the seaweed she gets and she keeps in the pantry under 

lock and key.  So I don't get too much of it, but she sure consumes a lot.   

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

18024. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  And that's in the form of dried seaweed.  

Fresh -- she takes fresh seaweed and freezes it, which can be later used, toasted, 

boiled.  And there are other things that we get seasonally.  Roe on kelp is another one 

that’s a component of our diet.  And also, one of my major tasks when I get back to 

Prince Rupert is to go up the river and harvest some eulachon.   

 

18025. MR. JANES:  And just -- I mean, this came up in the earlier evidence, but 

you actually live in Prince Rupert; is that right?   
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18026. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Correct.  That's why my percentage is a 

little low.   

 

18027. MR. JANES:  And I'm just going to run through a list here to make sure 

I've got it straight, but amongst the panel, as I understand it that Cyril, Gutsy, Rennie, 

Eddie, Jeannette, Colin and Bruce all own boats; is that correct?   

 

18028. And just by comparison -- and do this with some fair -- how many of you  

-- could you just raise your hands those of you who actually own cars?   

 

18029. So there's six of you who own boats and five of you who actually own 

cars.  Is that right?   

 

18030. There's one thing, I didn't ask all of you this question.  Some of you have 

addressed this, but could the panel members speak to this whole issue of sharing food 

with other people when you harvest?  Who -- what kinds of people do you share 

with?  When do you share with them?  How important is it to be able to do that?   

 

18031. MR. TIM INNES:  I guess I'll speak on that because I know I'm not a 

boat owner, but I own a vehicle.  And when I was young, a teenager, I used to harvest 

with my brother, my oldest brother and younger brother because they had boats.   

 

18032. But today, I have plenty of food with respect to owning a truck as utilized 

by the community that goes out to harvest their seafood.  And because the float is far 

from their home, so I need to go down and accommodate that by bringing their 

harvest home for them.  And I get a portion of -- a generous portion of what they get.   

 

18033. MR. JANES:  Is there anybody else who would care to speak to the issue 

of sharing food with other people?   

 

18034. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Certainly.  I mentioned it earlier this 

afternoon about sharing with my mom who lives in Victoria.  And further to that, I 

have other family that live in Prince Rupert.  I have an aunt who lives in Hazelton that 

don't always have access to these traditional foods.   

 

18035. So certainly when I mention that we jar our fish, you know, we always put 

a few cases aside for those relatives that don’t live here but still want the traditional 

foods from this area.   

 

18036. We also share -- I take a lot of pride in this, we also share with my mother-
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in-law -- and she’s here in the audience today -- and I’m always teasing here about 

where I am on the son-in-law list.  And so when I can share some eulachon’s with 

her, or last year I was able to share some of the xxxxxxxxxxxx sockeye with her, I’m 

always, okay, where am I, am I number two son-in-law, number one son-in-law. 

 

18037. But we take great pride in sharing with whoever needs it.  Certainly family 

and those that live abroad, and just those that are friends that haven’t had a taste of 

halibut in a while, you know, we’ll go into the deep freeze and give them some so 

they can have it. 

 

18038. MR. GODFREY MASON SR.:  Hi.  Talk about sharing, you know, the 

traditional foods you see that’s put out on the tables here for the past few days, this is 

something that comes up every time we have visitors.  All the householders here they 

reach into their freezers and they want to share with each one of you here.  That’s 

how we were taught by our Elders, by our moms and dads, our uncles.  We were 

taught to share with one another.  We were taught to respect.     

 

18039. And today I am very proud to tell you all that.  I’m happy to see that a lot 

of people listen to what the Elders say.  That’s why we’re here today because we 

listen.  We respect our Elders.  That’s what my grandmother always said, “Amuuksm 

bayaa (ph)”.  They say to listen, use your ears, and help the Elders, to share your 

food. 

 

18040. Thank you. 

 

18041. MR. JANES:  Ms. Moody, I think you’d like to add something on this 

point. 

 

18042. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  You’re talking about sharing food.  The 

first fresh food we have is xs’waanx, herring roe.  That’s valuable and we all have to 

try and send into our people that are living in Rupert, Terrace, surrounding areas, 

cause it’s fresh. 

 

18043. And the same thing with salmon, the same thing we do with salmon.  

Salmon comes in in June, fresh salmon, very fresh.  The same thing, they’re cleaned 

and they take them in the boat and they distribute it to the Elders. 

 

18044. I lost my husband a few years back and my sons take over and they’re 

doing the same thing; they run with fresh fish into Rupert while I have some in my 

smokehouse.  That’s another thing that is good to eat fresh is smoked fish.  And that’s 



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Harvesters Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

what I work on.  And when he comes back this smoked fish is ready to go, then again 

he takes off. 

 

18045. I was taught to share my food, your first one, you distribute it and you just 

have enough for yourself.  And after that the rest is yours, but the first one is very 

important.  Everything, clams, cockles, ‘yaans, they share, they share it to everyone.  

And that’s what we do with what I’m talking about, salmon and smoked salmon.  

This is fresh that’s why it goes out right away. 

 

18046. Thank you. 

 

18047. MR. JANES:  Actually, before we go to Cyril.  Jeannette, I’d like you to  

-- you’ve mentioned your smokehouse and distributing things from your smokehouse.  

Would you give us a sense of how much fish you smoke during the run of the year 

and how much of that you distribute? 

 

18048. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  How much fish? 

 

18049. MR. JANES:  How much of anything, if you wish. 

 

18050. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  I have a small smokehouse and my 

smokehouse holds 150 fish.  I work on it -- me and my girls work on it for three days.  

And when they’re dry -- not really fully dry -- then we pack them and my son takes 

them to Rupert to my other family.   

 

18051. And this is not the last time I use the smokehouse.  When my jars are full I 

go back and smoke.  I have the half dry and the bone dried.  And the same on the -- 

we call it wooks, and that’s when we have sundried outside.   

 

18052. I see they have them in the shops now, the dried salmon, they have those.  

And that came from us.  They knew about this and now they’re having it in stores.  

That’s wooks.  That’s our winter supply, those are winter supply.   

 

18053. And I’m not going to count how many fish I have, it’s when there’s no 

more sockeye, that’s when I stop smoking, cause again, you give it out bone dry and 

half dry.  It’s not just only to your relatives, your friends that you know that cannot 

have it. 

 

18054. Thank you. 
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18055. MR. JANES:  Thank you. 

 

18056. Cyril, you had something to add on this point. 

 

18057. MR. CYRIL ASTER:  Yes, thank you. 

 

18058. Talking about sharing, the first time I had got to share was my first kill, 

and the second time was when my dad talked to me about Russell Gamble, Hale, and 

the other before him, how the people used to be when they used to share.  That’s 

when I started sharing. And then he talked to me about sharing, looking after our 

people, my people, my aunties, my grandmothers, my ya’as, and that’s what I’m 

doing.   

 

18059. And that’s what I was teaching the youth, that’s what I talk to them about, 

everything my dad taught me, everything my ya’as talked to me about, my ya’as Sam, 

how we share and how we get blessed when we share.  If I give somebody a fish 

maybe I’ll go out the next day I’ll get 10.  That’s what we get back when we share.   

 

18060. The same way with Nass Valley when they share their stuff; they all know 

when we’re going to harvest our foods.  They know all the signs too, and they know 

where we get our food from.  They know where it comes from, where the seaweed 

comes from.  If it comes from over xxxxxxx they’ll know that.  If it will come from 

the xxxxxxx they’ll know it.  Not only us know where we get our food, all our friends 

that we share with.  

 

18061. That’s what I like share.  Thank you. 

 

18062. MR. JANES:  Eddie, you’d like to add something on this point. 

 

18063. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  About sharing, I mentioned earlier about I had a 

gill netter -- I mean, I’ve still got a gill netter. 

 

18064. To see the faces of the people that you’re giving fish to it makes you 

proud of what you’re doing.  Because when they jar and stuff like that, I don’t know 

how many dozens, you know that they’re not going to starve for the winter. 

 

18065. And that’s with seaweed, I’ve heard a lot of people from different nations, 

different religious complimenting how good our seaweed are on our land here.  They 

say we have the best seaweed on the whole coast. 
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18066. And I just feel so proud of what the band has been doing for the last two 

years.  They, too, are harvesting the sockeye for the people in Rupert.  I go down 

there and I watch them pick their fish up and you see all the happy people picking 

them up.  They're so happy that they got fish to jar, have something to eat for the 

winter.  And to me, that's a great thing what the band did. 

 

18067. MR. JANES:  So the next question I'd like to ask -- and at this point I'd 

just really like a summary overview.  We're going to go through each of the species in 

more detail and talk about where they're harvested. 

 

18068. But could you give me a sense of whether the harvest all happens just here 

around xxxxxxx or is it spread out through the territory?  And I'd appreciate it if you 

could talk to that and give us the -- give the Panel a sense of some of the different 

areas where the harvesting or you actually harvest things or things come from that 

you harvest or you have harvested in your lifetime. 

 

18069. And we'll put the map up to help anybody who wants to point places out. 

 

18070. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Colin and I decided I'll go first and then 

he'll come in. 

 

18071. But if we can scroll up a bit on the map --- 

 

18072. MR. JANES:  You mean bring the northern part --- 

 

18073. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Yeah, bring the northern -- there we go. 

 

18074. So as it’s been mentioned earlier, I live in Prince Rupert currently, and my 

boat is -- we keep our boat in xxxxxxx.  And so a lot of the harvesting that we do for 

halibut and crab, the cod and the rockfish happens in the xxxxxxx part of our territory 

in xxxxxxxxxxxx, which is this area here.  And my brother and I, we do a lot of 

fishing out in this area, jigging.   

 

18075. We have our -- I'm not going to show you my secret crab spots, but there  

-- yeah, that's it, right there, somewhere in there.  We do a lot of activity, you know, 

jigging and that around here.  And the xxxxxxx for salmon, we'll fish in here. 

 

18076. And historically, when I did live in Kitkatla -- I lived in the village from 

1999 to 2003 -- we would do a lot of harvesting, seal hunting, clams, cockles in 

xxxxxxxxxxx. 
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18077. MR. JANES:  Just so we have a bit of a record, the first area you were 

showing was on the area of the map marked xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  Was that right? 

 

18078. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Correct. 

 

18079. MR. JANES:  And then the area you've just been talking about, you've 

been talking about xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  Is that right? 

 

18080. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Yes. 

 

18081. MR. JANES:  Sorry.  Carry on. 

 

18082. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  And then if we could bring the xxxxxxx 

portion back up?  And then other fishing spots where we would harvest salmon would 

be xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx. 

 

18083. MR. COLIN NELSON:  All the places that I do my traditional 

harvesting within our territory, I'd like to start off in the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx and that 

area, or I'll start by xxxxxxx here.  Through here, xxxxxxx, we would travel here to 

do hunting for deer. 

 

18084. MR. JANES:  So you're showing -- so would that be on xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18085. MR. COLIN NELSON:  On xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18086. MR. JANES:  Okay. 

 

18087. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Right here in this area. 

 

18088. MR. JANES:  So just showing to the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18089. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18090. And the other place is xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  We would go there to 

hunt seals in this area. 
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18091. MR. JANES:  And so this is the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18092. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18093. MR. JANES:  Sorry.  Just so you understand, I'm giving this description 

so it will be in the transcript because the transcript can't record where you've pointed 

your -- the laser pointer. 

 

18094. MR. COLIN NELSON:  All right.  Down through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx  

here -- down through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, we run the beaches in here to hunt for deer, 

going to xxxxxxx xxxxxxx here, hunt for deer. 

 

18095. MR. JANES:  So xxxxxxx xxxxxxx is the area that's on the xxxxxxx, in 

fact, is it? 

 

18096. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right.  It's on the xxxxxxx. 

 

18097. MR. JANES:  On the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18098. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.  And we also come down into xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx.  We'd be hunting deer in there as well. 

 

18099. MR. JANES:  And so that's again to the -- on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18100. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18101. Going through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, there's a bay in here that we hunt seals 

in the wintertime.  There's two bays through here that we hunt seals.  They gather in 

these areas during the winter months, and that's where we hunt the seals there. 

 

18102. MR. JANES:  So that's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx; correct? 

 

18103. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18104. Moving in toward xxxxxxx her, we come down into xxxxxxxxxxxx.  

Where I point here is at xxxxxxxxxxx.  We also hunt deer and seal in there, and then 

we would walk up in the creek and we'd catch steelhead.  We fish steelhead up in this 
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creek here. 

 

18105. MR. JANES:  And that's -- so again, that's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxxxxx 

on the inlet that you -- on the cove that you named; correct? 

 

18106. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18107. Going -- heading south coming down, this is -- this area here would be 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  Me and my friends would also walk up in this area and we hunt 

deer up in here. 

 

18108. MR. JANES:  Okay.  So that's on the -- again, on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18109. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes. 

 

18110. MR. JANES:  Across from xxxxxxx? 

 

18111. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right.  And throughout the whole 

inlet here, the past year, we hunt deer, seal along the beaches here.  And with the 

seals in this area, there's a certain time of the year that we do not hunt seals, for there 

is a pup nursery in this area right here where the females take their pups. 

 

18112. MR. JANES:  So that's, again, an area xxxxxxx xxxxxxx just, I guess -- is 

it on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18113. MR. COLIN NELSON:  The nursery for the seals in this area would be 

on xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, sorry. 

 

18114. Further down in here, we got xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  That's another area 

where we troll for spring salmon, hunt deer and there's mountain goat in this area that 

we also hunt. 

 

18115. MR. JANES:  So that's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx -- sorry, on the xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx; correct? 

 

18116. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18117. Further down, we have a little creek in here which is a sockeye creek.  The 

name of the creek is xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 
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18118. MR. JANES:  And that's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18119. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right.  We -- xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx. 

 

18120. MR. JANES:  Sorry, xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18121. MR. COLIN NELSON:  And a lot of our guys -- well, some of the guys 

around here that have the smaller boats, we travel to this area to food fish sockeye in 

that area. 

 

18122. And further down here, we got xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, which is another place 

where we hunt deer and seal.  And in the xxxxxxx here, there's an area where our 

people go up into there where they start hunting mountain goat. 

 

18123. MR. JANES:  And that's -- so that's the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18124. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18125. MR. JANES:  And sorry, what was the name of the xxxxxxx, again? 

 

18126. MR. COLIN NELSON:  xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18127. MR. JANES:  Can you spell that, by any chance, or we just have to find a 

better chart? 

 

18128. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yeah, find a better chart. 

 

18129. MR. JANES:  Okay. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

18130. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Okay.  Going further xxxxxxx, these -- the 

areas that I'm explaining here, these are all the areas that I traditionally harvest food 

in myself, what I'm naming here. 

 

18131. Coming into xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, there's a little point on the -- 

point of this island right here where we hunt seals.  We will go on the xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx and walk over to the xxxxxxx of it where once you reach the tree line there, 
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there are big boulders in there.  And below those boulders, there are a lot of white 

sand there.  And we would sit there out at half tide or even low -- half tide going 

down.  There's caves inside those -- the rocks there.  The seals would be swimming in 

and out of there. 

 

18132. MR. JANES:  And is this in the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18133. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18134. MR. JANES:  And that's -- as I understand it, that's in the vicinity of the 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx; correct? 

 

18135. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that's right. 

 

18136. And I failed to mention one area here.  In this area here is a halibut ground 

that we do a lot of jigging on. 

 

18137. MR. JANES:  So that’s in the waters immediately xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18138. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.   

 

18139. MR. JANES:  Again, is that the area of xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18140. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that is.  And coming down through here is 

xxxxxxx, we do a lot of seal hunting in there and there’s also quite abundant of 

prawns, and pink swimming scallops, shrimp, it’s all in through this area here.   

 

18141. MR. JANES:  And so that would be the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx? 

 

18142. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.  And where you see the name here on 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx there, there’s a rock located inside there, that’s another place where 

I go pick seagull eggs.   

 

18143. MR. JANES:  So I take it there must be an xxxxxxx there that’s obscured 

by the words? 

 

18144. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, there is.  Yeah, there is an xxxx in there, it 

goes right through and there’s a rock there where we -- where I harvest seagull eggs.   
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18145. MR. JANES:  Okay.  If you continue xxxxxxx, or continue wherever you 

wish to go next, I guess.   

 

18146. MR. COLIN NELSON:  On my way back home I’ll be coming up 

through xxxxxxxxxxx here and in this area here, depending on the season I’d be 

hunting seals in this area or picking our seaweed in this area right here.  

 

18147. MR. JANES:  And so that’s on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx?   

 

18148. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right, and there’s also a lot of deer in 

the area and we also jig for rock cod in that area.   

 

18149. MR. JANES:  Okay.  

 

18150. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Heading up the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx this 

is all prime habitat for deer that we -- that not only me, but all of the men in this 

community they travel this route on a daily basis hunting for our deer.   

 

18151. MR. JANES:  So that’s, again, on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx -- excuse me -- xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18152. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.   

 

18153. Heading back up xxxxx here this area here would be xxxxxxx where we 

have a sockeye creek in there and it’s -- a lot of our guys do a lot of their foodfishing 

in this area, along with the hunting the deer and the seal and also out in the point here 

where we come down, we pick abalone in this area here.   

 

18154. MR. JANES:  And so is that the -- in the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx?  I believe it’s xxxxxxx. 

 

18155. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.  

 

18156. MR. JANES:  So that’s one of the xxxxxxx? 

 

18157. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.  And across xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx we have another salmon creek that our local fisherman here, they go 

foodfishing in this area.  
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18158. MR. JANES:  And is that near the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, that’s 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18159. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.   

 

18160. And the other areas that we do our fishing in is the area right here off of 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, that’s covering it up, but there’s an area right here where juvenile 

halibut locate.  They stay in that -- on the flats there.  

 

18161. MR. JANES:  So when you say the thing is covering it up, that’s the label 

that says xxxxxxx? 

 

18162. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.  

 

18163. MR. JANES:  And you’re pointing to the area that’s either immediately 

under that or to the west of it? 

 

18164. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.   

 

18165. MR. JANES:  And more or less just along and to the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx? 

 

18166. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.   

 

18167. MR. JANES:  As indicated in blue on the map? 

 

18168. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes.   

 

18169. And on xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx the place I harvest, I start down here 

below -- just above xxxxxxx and I run up -- I harvest our traditional foods in this 

whole area right here.   

 

18170. MR. JANES:  So that’s -- essentially what you’re indicating is the xxxxx 

xx xxxxxxx? 

 

18171. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.   

 

18172. Heading back in towards home there, this is xxxxxxx xxxxxxx here, again 

that’s another area that myself and a lot of the men in the community we hunt deer, 
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we hunt seal, we jig for halibut in this area here. 

 

18173. MR. JANES:  So that’s to the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx; correct? 

 

18174. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.  And xxxxxxx xxxxxxx which 

is just xxxxxxx xxxxxxx here is another area where I do a lot of harvesting of rock 

cod and halibut, red snapper on the outside, and -- what else do I get there?  That 

would be it.   

 

18175. And going up on this side of the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, myself and a 

lot of men in the area here, we do a lot of trolling in this area along with halibut 

fishing.  This is where our people troll.   

 

18176. MR. JANES:  Okay and that’s showing the area between xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx; correct? 

 

18177. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s correct.   

 

18178. And going up into xxxxxxx there, starting from the point here, this whole 

inlet here is the -- is our spawning beds for the herring and myself and along with all 

of the other local men in the community here, we all have our -- this is where we get 

all of our herring eggs from.   

 

18179. Then through here is xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, this is another area where we do a 

lot of hunting seals and there’s a reef coming off of G xxxxxxxx on the outside here, 

we do a lot of picking on that being ‘yaans, scallop, and dzūkw’e’ats here.   

 

18180. Basically all of our marine traditional foods are located on this reef here.  

And again as you see the xxxxxxx xxxx that’s going through here it’s -- there’s only a 

certain time when you can get off on this reef due to weather-wise, and that being the 

waves that are coming in.   

 

18181. MR. JANES:  So that’s the area then immediately to the xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx? 

 

18182. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.   

 

18183. And as I was talking about the herring roe that we traditionally harvest in 

the area here, we also have another area which is further south of us down here.  It’s 
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called xxxxxxx.  We also have a herring spawn in this area as well.   

 

18184. MR. JANES:  So this is just xxxxxxx? 

 

18185. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, that’s right.   

 

18186. MR. JANES:  Okay.  Is there anywhere else you’d like to show us where 

you harvest? 

 

18187. MR. COLIN NELSON:  No. 

 

18188. MR. JANES:  Not that you haven’t shown us enough.   

 

18189. MR. COLIN NELSON:  I’m done.   

 

18190. MR. JANES:  You’re done.   

 

18191. So Eddie, could you give us a sense of some of the areas where you 

harvest?  And I’d like you to indicate, if there’s areas where you’ve harvested earlier 

in your life but don’t harvest now it would be helpful if you pointed those out as well.   

 

18192. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  Right now where I harvest mostly -- at this time 

of month coming up pretty quick is like what he said was getting ready for herring, 

roe on kelp.  To us, we get all of our kelp outside, like, xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx, that’s where we get our best kelp so we can get good product out of our roe 

on kelp.   

 

18193. MR. JANES:  Right and so let me just make sure -- we’ll talk about this 

more later, but before you do your roe on kelp fishery, at least for some of your roe 

on kelp fisher, you actually have to go get kelp somewhere else; is that correct? 

 

18194. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  Yeah, that’s the places where we get them.  

 

18195. MR. JANES:  And so those are areas just to the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18196. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  Yeah, there’s good kelp there.  We can’t find any 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx there and we have to go further up, further toward xxxxxxx.  

 

18197. MR. JANES:  Right.  
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18198. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  We keep looking until we get the proper kelp.   

 

18199. MR. JANES:  So is there anything else you’d like to tell us about where 

you harvest? 

 

18200. MR. EDDIE McKAY:  Well, it’s the same thing as -- if there’s nothing 

happening in the inlet we have to go look way down to xxxxxxx, and that’s a longer 

run.  But mostly we get them up the inlet and it hasn’t failed us yet, so we’re kind of 

lucky, I guess.   

 

18201. MR. JANES:  Now, Jeannette, perhaps what you could do and maybe I’ll 

get someone else to operate the pointer.  Could you tell us some of the important 

places for you and then they can point them out on the map as appropriate?   

 

18202. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  I’d like to talk about xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx.  It’s an island.   

 

18203. MR. JANES:  So just scroll up a little bit so we can get oriented to where 

we are.  Okay.  So xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18204. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes.  

 

18205. MR. JANES:  So could you tell us about xxxxxxx? 

 

18206. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  As a young girl my dad -- I got two 

sisters, and my mum.  He took us there and we stayed there for a long time.  He said 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  That’s our language, our language.  And we stayed there 

for a long time.  They harvest a hole -- I’m not going to tell her to translate.  She 

called it -- she said I eat puppies. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

18207. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  I never forgave her. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

18208. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  They got birds, these birds are -- comes 

from the ocean.  They eat the same minnows as sockeye, but at night time they come 

to the shore and the holes are small, and the sound of these birds at night time -- my 
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parents got ready, they had a big bonfire and they cover some of the holes so they can 

know where these birds are going to go in. 

 

18209. And I was one of them that they put there and just the sound of those 

birds’ wings, I started crying so they had to take me back down.  It’s their light, the 

fire they use, why those birds drop and they get them right there. 

 

18210. MR. JANES:  They’d kill them --- 

 

18211. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  There’s --- 

 

18212. MR. JANES:  They kill --- 

 

18213. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes.  There’s nowhere you can get these.  

That’s the only place is xxxxxxx.  That’s xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18214. And my mom dries those.  She opens them up and sun dry, and that’s their 

food for the winter. 

 

18215. MR. JANES:  Are these the --- 

 

18216. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  And another thing that they get there is 

halibut.  The halibut are the same size.  They’re not huge.  That is good for wooks.  

She slices them, then she hangs them up until they get bone dry, the halibut.  And the 

same thing on those birds I’m talking about. 

 

18217. And these birds, like I said, they’re not all over the place.  They’re not all 

over the place.  And this is the other diet that we hardly eat. 

 

18218. MR. JANES:  Are those what we’d call in English -- they’re a type of 

puffin, are they? 

 

18219. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes. 

 

18220. I’d like to tell you a story.  I’ll get more embarrassed.  I talked about this 

before.  And she wrote up a paper and said the wolf tribe eats puppies.  Puppies, my 

goodness! 

 

18221. --- (Laughter/Rires)   
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18222. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  She still owes me for what she did. 

 

18223. My other place where I was brought up is xxxxxxx xxxxx.  It’s called xxx 

xxxxxxx.  That’s my dad’s territory.  And like what I said, after he passes on then we 

left there.  But the biggest harvest I ever remember getting there was abalone.  

Abalone getting there, it’s so much.  I don’t have to run around to get abalone.  The 

sound of the abalone coming up to the rocks, they come up and you just stand there 

and you throw them in sacks.   

 

18224. And my mom would holler at me, “Don’t get the baby ones.”  They 

looked so cute so I thought I was going to put it in my pocket and she said, “Put it 

down”, you know.  That’s the respect we have for our food.  We don’t overharvest.  

We know from the small one to the big ones.  That’s the respect we have with our 

food.  That’s why I want to bring this up of how we look after our food. 

 

18225. My other one is xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  In the first week of May we moved 

down there and the count of people that we have there was over 30.  And the gillnet is 

small.  The gill net is made for three people, but they have huge hats, where they put 

fish, and that’s where the people go down.   

 

18226. It takes us nine hours from xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  And that’s where we 

harvest our seaweed.  Seaweed is -- we get them on the 15
th
 of May.  That’s the 

difference with up north.  Up north gets it early.  But down in xxxxxxx we get it in 

May, May 15
th

. 

 

18227. We don’t pull the seaweed until we see the p’iins we call it, and we call it 

wild celery.  We have them in the village here.  When they’re fully grown, then you 

know the seaweed are ready.  You don’t just go out and look.  If you pull these 

seaweed when they’re short, then the other growths don’t come back, different 

product comes on.  And this is important. 

 

18228. We have to pick from May until end of May.  It’s a short season.  And 

that’s for our winter supply.  Sometimes the weather doesn’t cooperate with us.  

Sometimes it’s -- you have to watch.  We call it April shower and ours is hail, a 

bunch of hail comes down.  It spoils our seaweed.  It spoils our seaweed.  So it’s a 

short month we have.  It’s not even a month.  We have to harvest that. 

 

18229. By summertime we have huge things of dried seaweed.  You can see the 

pictures after of the square seaweed that we pick off on the rocks.  It’s a lot of work 

for a woman to do that.  It’s a lot of work to climb around on rocks and pull them. 
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18230. After they’re dry you put them away.  You wait for the summer, then 

again you take them all out and then you put water on them.  You sprinkle them, you 

press them down.  With all that amount of seaweed you have, it’s like this after you 

press it down, small amount.  And you leave it for a day or a day and a half.  Then 

you start chopping, chopping them up into small little pieces.  And you make gallons 

and that’s your winter supply.  Your winter -- and if you have enough, you can share 

it with your family, but sometimes you don’t have enough to share.  

 

18231. Seaweed is very important to us.  Like I said, we never did know about 

vegetables, that was our vegetables.  The same on gyoos, the kelp, from the herring 

roe, that’s our diet.  And the same on berries.  Berries is -- our first berries is in June.  

We call it salmon berries because it comes in with salmon.  That’s our first taste of 

fresh, fresh salmon and fresh berries. 

 

18232. I talked about xxxxxxx xxx.  There’s a rock.  There’s a light on there.  

And ever since I went there with my husband, it’s the whales; they stay there.  That’s 

their place.  They don’t leave there.  And with this route you have there, the sound, 

the sound will harm the whales, not only whales but our fish, our sockeye, our herring 

roe, the herrings that are coming from the sea, the sound will hurt them, the 

propellers, because they come from the ocean.  The herring comes from the ocean and 

the same on the salmon.  All of this comes from the ocean. 

 

18233. Thank you. 

 

18234. MR. JANES:  Do the herring swim up xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?  I can see 

Colin is nodding his head up and down.  You have to speak up. 

 

18235. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, they do and the reason being, they'll be 

swimming in the area; they'll be coming up in through this area here, and the same up 

in here. 

 

18236. MR. JANES:  That xxxxxxx that you showed? 

 

18237. MR. COLIN NELSON:  Yes, it is because we do have a spawning 

ground that I mentioned earlier that's in xxxxxxx.  So when the herring are migrating, 

they're coming through these waters here.  They're coming through all these waters 

here to head down into xxxxxxx. 

 

18238. So yeah, there are herring travelling through these routes along with 
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salmon and whales. 

 

18239. MR. JANES:  And Jeannette, before we leave your evidence on where 

you've harvested, one technical thing; at one point in your evidence when you were 

talking about the seaweed being compressed, you held your hands apart to show how 

much you were -- got it down to.  Were you holding your hands about a foot and a 

half apart or two feet apart? 

 

18240. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  We have a wooden box because when we 

dampen the seaweed, you can put them in and two or three squares, it depends on the 

squares.  Then you press it down.  Then you take leaves.  Then you put it in.  Then 

you fix another layer and for the night, you have big boulders on top of wood to press 

it down -- to press it down. 

 

18241. And again, that's a lot of work, a heavy work.  You sit there all day 

chopping.  You hear it in the homes a long time ago, "they're chopping their 

seaweed."  That's in the summertime. 

 

18242. And it depends on weather too.  If you cannot dry your chopped seaweed 

in one day, the flavour of it is lost if you don't dry it that day, in one day.  It lost its 

flavour.  And we do have different tastes of seaweed from xxxxxxx xxxx to where I 

pick my seaweed.  It's a lot of different taste to them. 

 

18243. MR. JANES:  Can I ask you another question?  I understand that you 

have some association with a place named xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18244. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes.  Like I said, they migrate in that 

island I'm talking about. 

 

18245. MR. JANES:  xxxxxxx? 

 

18246. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  xxxxxxx. 

 

18247. MR. JANES:  Is it a place on xxxxxxx? 

 

18248. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  It's not on xxxxxxx.  It's between -- it's 

between the -- it's an island and there's a lighthouse there. 

 

18249. MR. JANES:  Oh, that’s where the lighthouse --- 
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18250. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Your map is too small. 

 

18251. MR. JANES:  Okay. 

 

--- (Laughter/Rires) 

 

18252. MR. JANES:  Better charts. 

 

18253. Okay.  I'm just going to ask the Panel for some direction.  How late do you 

plan to go today?  And I guess that might turn somewhat on when your plane is 

leaving? 

 

18254. THE CHAIRPERSON:  It seems that these are full days for all of us and 

so the natural rhythm seems to have been to finish up somewhere around five o'clock, 

no later than about 5:15.  Does that help you? 

 

18255. MR. JANES:  I'm just wondering if you want to take a break or if you 

want to just press right through.  Either is fine by me.  It's just that it's a natural point 

to do it before I change who's speaking to the issue of where they harvest. 

 

18256. THE CHAIRPERSON:  We're fine to proceed, but if your panel wants a 

break, we can certainly take a short stretch break. 

 

18257. MR. JANES:  Is everybody happy to proceed on or would people like 

five minutes to stretch their legs? 

 

18258. There's some requests for a break on this side, so if we could just take a 

short break, I think that would be --- 

 

18259. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Terrific.  So let's try to take a 10-minute 

break and we'll come back.   

 

18260. Before you move on to the next questions, Mr. Matthews has a question of 

clarification.  

 

18261. MR. JANES:  Sorry.  Okay. 

 

18262. THE CHAIRPERSON:  We'll come back at 4:30.  I'm sorry, perhaps I 

misspoke.  We'll do it -- we'll do it after we come back. 
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18263. MR. JANES:  Oh, we'll do it after, okay. 

 

18264. THE CHAIRPERSON:  I might have misspoken.  Sorry about that. 

 

18265. MR. JANES:  That's okay. 

 

18266. THE CHAIRPERSON:  So we'll come back at 4:30. 

 

18267. MR. JANES:  Thanks. 

 

18268. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 4:18 p.m./L'audience est suspendue à 16h18 

--- Upon resuming at 4:30 p.m./L'audience est reprise à 16h30 

 

18269. THE CHAIRPERSON:  As we get underway, I apologize; I understand 

that sometimes my voice hasn't been carrying as clearly as it needs to.  So thank you 

for the tip.  I'll try to speak more clearly. 

 

--- (Baby crying/pleurs de bébé) 

 

18270. THE CHAIRPERSON:  And someone else has a comment too! 

 

18271. Mr. Matthews had a question of clarification and then we'll continue. 

 

RENNIE LEWIS:  Resumed 

GODFREY MASON SR.:  Resumed 

EDDIE McKAY:  Resumed 

RONNIE SHAW:  Resumed 

JEANNETTE MOODY:  Resumed 

TIM INNES:  Resumed 

CYRIL ASTER:  Resumed 

ERNIE BOLTON:  Resumed 

COLIN NELSON:  Resumed 

BRUCE WATKINSON:  Resumed 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

HARVESTERS PANEL:  (Continued/Suite) 

 

18272. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Okay.  It's good that we're hearing from other 
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witnesses that aren't sworn in. 

 

18273. Just a quick question, Ms. Moody.  You made some references to the -- 

near, on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, and you talked about some whales.  And I'm 

wondering if you could -- if someone could point that out on the map where their 

location you're talking about. 

 

18274. MR. JANES:  Maybe we can just get the map enlarged, so we can see the 

passage between xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  And I don't know if the -- so, Mrs. Moody, 

would it be in xxxxxxx xxxxxxx that we're talking about here where the whales 

would be? 

 

18275. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  The xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18276. MR. JANES:  Oh, xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18277. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Not way down. 

 

18278. MR. JANES:  And just to clarify, which type of whales are we talking 

about? 

 

18279. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Okay, it's around this area here.  There's a 

rock there and that's where the whales are. 

 

18280. MR. JANES:  So that's just to the xxxxxxx -- it's xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  Is that fair? 

 

18281. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes. 

 

18282. MR. JANES:  What type of whale are we talking about? 

 

18283. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  We call them humpback whales.  We call 

them humpback whales, łbuun.  

 

18284. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Okay.  Thank you, Ms. Moody. 

 

18285. And just another question.  You made reference to xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?  And I’m just wondering, did I hear you correctly?  I'm just 

wondering if --- 
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18286. MR. JANES:  I think it was a question I asked her about xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx, I think it was. 

 

18287. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  xxxxxxx. 

 

18288. MR. JANES:  xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  And is that that island that we were 

talking about, that area? 

 

18289. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  No.  There's no xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  It's a 

rock. 

 

18290. MR. JANES:  So it was a mistake on my part.  I asked her about xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx, and it was the rock.  Thanks. 

 

18291. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Ms. Moody, yourself and earlier evidence 

that has been given has referred to the sound of the propellers from the ships 

disturbing fish.  I think you used the words "harm to the fish." 

 

18292. Can you give me a clear picture of what you mean when you say "harm"? 

 

18293. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  A long time ago, we stayed at xxxxxxx, 

where there’s seiners there, and down at the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, a big cruise 

ship came through.  Mind you, that's a long ways, and in the middle of the night, we 

heard this thump, thump, thump in the water.  My father-in-law panicked and said, 

"There's something wrong, something wrong."  We all jumped out of bed.  He put the 

gaslight on.  The sound was coming close. 

 

18294. We walked out of our house.  It had a fence all around it, and we went to 

the front.  And here, it's a big boat coming through.  We had fish by our waterways.  

We're ready to harvest that.  They all disappeared just from the sound of the boat.  

And mind you, that's very loud with being on land.  You hear it. 

 

18295. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  So if I understand, when you say "harm" you 

mean that the fish scattered? 

 

18296. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  Yes. 

 

18297. MEMBER MATTHEWS:  Thank you. 

 

18298. MR. JANES:  And just to clarify timing a little bit, would this be around 
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the time that you were expecting the herring to spawn? 

 

18299. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  No, this is sockeye, sockeye season.   

 

18300. MR. JANES:  We were going to get to this later.  Do you have a concern 

about noise with respect to herring and the spawning times?   

 

18301. MS. JEANNETTE MOODY:  When the men go out for herring roe, we 

use a boat -- a bigger boat -- but we don't anchor where it's spawning.  We get on to a 

smaller boat and we use oars, not making noise.  Then we go where they're spawning.   

 

18302. If you hit a sound like this, the next thing you know, all those herrings are 

gone.  It didn't spawn.  And sometimes they go very deep, very deep, and we cannot 

get them.  So the sound is bad.   

 

18303. Especially, like I said, the fish are coming in from the ocean, everything, 

salmon, herring.  And those tankers, they're trafficking right where they're coming 

from.   

 

18304. We actually have a table.  It's called xxxxxxx xxxxxxxxxxx.  That's right 

in the middle of the ocean, where they get a different species of crab, where they get a 

halibut.  It's not deep.  And just imagine what damage those tankers will do because 

it's not deep yet, it's in the middle of the ocean.  It's not deep.   

 

18305. And that's my concern on the sound.  Especially when you go to aquarium, 

you actually see it, "Please don't knock on the glass."  Now, just imagine what it is in 

the water with their sound.   

 

18306. MR. JANES:  I believe Cyril has something to add to this.   

 

18307. MR. CYRIL ASTER:  Thank you.   

 

18308. Talking about herring.  I don't know if any of you fish or have been on a 

seine boat.  I've been on one for a number of years.  I fished with a gentleman here 

that's sitting on a table over there.  And you know, when you're fishing herring, you 

run over a school and then you go by again to get ready to make the set, and then the 

herring is going to be gone.   

 

18309. You know, that tells you what's going to happen when a big ship's motor is 

running.  That's why we're not allowed to run around our speedboats after the roe and 
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kelp when divers are around because of the loud noise.  You know, that's going to 

really affect the herring, where they come through and spawn, just from the loud 

motors and the props.   

 

18310. Thank you.   

 

18311. MR. JANES:  Bruce? 

 

18312. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  On the same subject, if we could bring the 

map back down so we can see xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  That's good.   

 

18313. We talked earlier a bit about the migration route of herring, and it should 

be noted that the majority of spawn happens within xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  The route, the 

herring will school outside and they will take passages through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, even up through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.   

 

18314. And I think -- I just wanted to note that in terms of what we've just heard, 

in terms of the fear of the impact of noise on these herring.  As you can see, the route 

of the tanker, the tankers, is just adjacent to those areas where they school before 

coming in through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.   

 

18315. MR. JANES:  So the area that you're indicating as sort of the schooling 

area would be to the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18316. MR. BRUCE WATKINSON:  Correct.   

 

18317. MR. JANES:  Okay.  So next I'd like to turn to -- oh sorry, Ernie, you 

have something to add to this?   

 

18318. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  I would like to go back on Jeannette's 

comments about seaweed.  First off all, the Panel, you've heard our culture of how to 

respect our land and our resources.  Before we go to harvest our food, there are 

certain things that we do to follow our ayaawx.  Ayaawx is our law.  You heard that 

many times.  That ayaawx is used when we go out and harvest.  It's how to respect the 

water.   

 

18319. I just want to talk about the seaweed.  There's rules where my mother, my 

dad, will instruct us to pick seaweed.  There's only a length of time for us to pick our 

seaweed.  We only pick seaweed maybe two, three tides of that month.  And there is 

protocols to our harvesting.  Protocol, we weren't allowed to pick seaweed in the 
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water as the tide comes up.   

 

18320. Ha'wałk, the word they use, ha'wałk, sacred.  You can't do that.  Don't pick 

in the water.  These are the ayaawx that we have in our harvest in any territory that 

we go into, how to look after it so that we'll get product back when we go back to it, 

not only seaweed.  When we go out and get seaweed, there are times when families 

live on a reef in an island to harvest their seaweed.   

 

18321. Back then, in my time, when I harvest, my dad spent days or weeks.  

When the tides are over, that's when we come home.  Those rocks and islands, my 

dad would go and look for a spot for my mom to go and dry her seaweed.  And these 

rocks have to be nice and smooth.  And these rocks, even at high water, the waves 

will be hitting it.  These areas that we use, we treasure those.   

 

18322. And it's -- when we dry those on the rocks, it was my job as a boy to 

collect what my mother dried.  And there are times that I have to go further down the 

beach and look for pebbles.  And these pebbles should be really important to think 

about, that they use to hold down the seaweed that are dried on the rocks.   

 

18323. Before seaweed time, my dad would go out and get a log, giie (ph), 

salmon; I think it is spruce.  This log, my dad will go out and get it for my mom to 

build him a block where she will chop her seaweed.  And these logs will have to go 

and get around the waters even the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.   

 

18324. And on this journey, looking for this log, he'd be picking up another 

different species of wood, and these red cedar that we collect along the beach that we 

use after we harvest our seaweed.  Then my dad would build seaweed board for my 

mom to use.  They don't use it right away; they leave it for a year to age this board, 

seaweed board. 

 

18325. It's not only the seaweed that we just go out and pick, it's a lot of 

preparation, starting at home.  When it's time to go and pick, my mom will use her 

judgment by looking around her at her home, watching the leaves, the branches, and 

that was their sign for them to go out and pick. 

 

18326. I heard mention p'iins, Indian celery.  It's certain length, as they grow is 

when my dad watches.  As they were growing, then he knows what day when to 

travel.  To travel in that area in xxxxxxx to go pick seaweed, we have to watch the 

water, the weather.  And it's by tide back then we follow in order for us to get there 

quick with the wind and the waves and the tide. 
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18327. We're not just a bunch of people that just go out and pick what we think 

we need.  There's a lot of preparation that we do. 

 

18328. Jeannette mentioned preparing when they take the seaweed home to make 

cake, as I understand it, in order for them to chop it.  And it takes a long time.  And 

also, we use this water, water from the sea.  My dad would go out into the ocean and 

bring as much as he can on his boat for my mom to use for the seaweed. 

 

18329. We use land water in our diet.  That's why I'm really concerned to share 

this part of our harvest with you.   

 

18330. I think I'll be finishing for now if -- I'll have some other issues to talk 

about later.   

 

18331. Thank you. 

 

18332. MR. JANES:  Ernie, I'm not going to let you escape quite yet, I want you 

to just comment on -- you talked about how there was -- there's very specific seasons 

to get seaweed at xxxxxxxxx.  What happens if you miss those seasons or if you're 

late? 

 

18333. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  We were taught, like I mentioned, there is 

certain time of the month in May to go and pick, like I mentioned, p'iins for how long 

they are.  They get to a certain length when you go and pick them.  And if you don't 

pick it -- if you pick it before then, that's when they will have a hard time reproducing 

the real seaweed that our people collect.  The real seaweed, there's three different 

types of seaweed that's out there that our young people are not really sure. 

 

18334. There's a group -- a patch of seaweed that is called knaüüla.  And that type 

of seaweed, they're short and they're wide.  The best product of that seaweed that 

those people collected were nice and thin, and kind of green.  And these are the -- 

these are the type of harvest that I try to teach some of my youth that I can talk to, the 

youth that I find that are going out, is try to teach them the right way of harvesting in 

order for our new -- the product that we're going to get back next year will produce. 

 

18335. MR. JANES:  And in terms of the quality of the seaweed, if you put off 

the harvest until July or later in June, what would the quality of the seaweed be like 

for eating? 
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18336. MR. ERNIE BOLTON:  There's about maybe two or three qualities of 

the seaweed that they collect.  The first seaweed is that what they use to take home to 

chop.  And the second batch that my dad would go out before the last, that's the one 

that they'll keep, the square seaweed that my mom will distribute with her friends and 

trade. 

 

18337. And the last batch before the seaweed goes rotten, there are certain areas 

and places where they go and harvest those.  And this is the type of seaweed that they 

use for toasting, roasting.   

 

18338. And again, we use fire to build a fire and then in a nice, calm area.  And 

again, we collect wood, sox, wood that's drifting, drifted wood we collect to use to 

build that fire in order for my mom to fix roasted seaweed. 

 

18339. MR. JANES:  That's great. 

 

18340. So Ronnie, could we perhaps start with you and start describing where it is 

that you either harvest or have gone to harvest during your lifetime?   

 

18341. And you could either use the pointer yourself or somebody else could 

point at the areas who's familiar with the charts. 

 

18342. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Harvesting; I do lots of harvesting seaweed all 

around xxxxxxxxxx, around xxxxxxxxxxx, around this island here, and just in here.   

 

18343. I harvest abalone down here, seaweed. 

 

18344. MR. JANES:  So could we just blow up the map so we can see the area 

around xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx better? 

 

18345. So you said that you harvested seaweed around xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18346. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yeah. 

 

18347. MR. JANES:  And is that the area where we see the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx? 

 

18348. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yeah. 

 

18349. MR. JANES:  Okay.  And then you mentioned the area where you harvest 
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abalone. 

 

18350. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Right in here. 

 

18351. MR. JANES:  So is that sort of the immediate -- the area that's 

immediately to the xxxxxxx of where the words xxxxxxx are? 

 

18352. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes. 

 

18353. MR. JANES:  Okay.  And then you were talking about an area where you 

were harvesting seaweed? 

 

18354. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yeah.  We run down to here, xxxxxxx. 

 

18355. MR. JANES:  So that's the area we've been referring to as xxxxxxx.  It 

says, I think, xxxxxxx xxxxxxx. 

 

18356. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes. 

 

18357. MR. JANES:  So is it actually on the shore or in the islands in there? 

 

18358. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Right along the reef there on this side and on the 

bottom end there where we pick seaweed. 

 

18359. MR. JANES:  Okay. 

 

18360. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  And I go way down to here, too.  There's another 

place down here where you can pick seaweed. 

 

18361. MR. JANES:  And so that would be -- if we're trying to describe it on the 

map, it's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxxxxxxx to the point that's to the right of the -- where 

it says xxxxxxx xxxxxxx -- xxxxxxx of where it says xxxxxxx xxxxxxx archipelago 

in there, sort of where that point is? 

 

18362. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18363. MR. JANES:  And just a moment here, on xxxxxxx, are you able to get 

good quality seaweed anywhere on xxxxxxxxxx or are there only certain places?   

 

18364. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  There are just certain places.  I just run along the 
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shore there and try to pick out, look at the best and then leave the rest, because there's 

mixtures there, lots of short ones, wide ones.  And you hardly ever see anything like 

we used to pick years ago.   

 

18365. I remember seaweed when it used to grow about three, four feet long and 

you only snap off about an end, about six inches on the end.  And then we used to go 

back there and pick about four or five times before we run out of seaweed.   

 

18366. But nowadays, the weather has changed so much, it doesn't grow like it 

used to.  I go down to xxxxxxx too.  There's seaweed growing on there too on the 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.  And along the shores here --- 

 

18367. MR. JANES:  Where you saying here, you're indicating xxxxxxx?   

 

18368. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18369. MR. JANES:  And then xxxxxxx?   

 

18370. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18371. MR. JANES:  So will you also harvest on xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18372. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yeah, I do some picking along here.   

 

18373. MR. JANES:  That's the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18374. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18375. MR. JANES:  So where else do you harvest seaweed, or is there 

anywhere else you harvest seaweed?   

 

18376. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Way up on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx.   

 

18377. MR. JANES:  Oh, the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18378. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes, on the outside.  

 

18379. MR. JANES:  Which is on xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   
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18380. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  It's about there, around this area here where we 

pick seaweed too along the shore there.  

 

18381. MR. JANES:  So that's to the -- on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18382. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18383. MR. JANES:  Now, I take it you harvest things other than seaweed, in 

your lifetime?   

 

18384. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  I do a lot of herring eggs up around here too.   

 

18385. MR. JANES:  So that's at the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18386. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18387. MR. JANES:  Anything else?   

 

18388. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  I do a lot of hunting, getting clams, cockles.   

 

18389. MR. JANES:  So where do you get clams and cockles?  Let's start with 

that.   

 

18390. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  I get mostly clams around here.   

 

18391. MR JANES:  So that's xxxxxxx xxxxxxx? 

 

18392. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18393. MR. JANES:  And cockles?   

 

18394. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Right along the north arm there.   

 

18395. MR. JANES:  So that's on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18396. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18397. MR. JANES:  And you mentioned you hunt.  What do you hunt?   
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18398. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  I hunt deer, seal.  I hunt deer on xxxxxxx up 

along here.   

 

18399. MR. JANES:  Up along here is on xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18400. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18401. MR. JANES:  And the, I guess on the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18402. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  I've walked up pretty well almost all over 

the place here, even on this side here too.   

 

18403. MR. JANES:  So you're indicating up through xxxxxxx xxxxxxx, over to 

the xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18404. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18405. MR. JANES:  And would you be hunting then throughout xxxxxxxxxxx?   

 

18406. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  

 

18407. MR. JANES:  Okay.  So have you, do you harvest salmon anywhere?   

 

18408. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes, I catch a lot of salmon in xxxxxxx xxxxxxx 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx xxxxxxx and just about anywhere.  I just ride and look 

around for ducks and feed.  Wherever I see them, I see a fish jump and I throw my 

trolling line over there.   

 

18409. MR. JANES:  Do you ever harvest xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18410. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.  I went down there a few times for 

gillnetting.   

 

18411. MR. JANES:  Can you show us where xxxxxxxxxx is?  So is this the area 

xxxxxxx xxxxxxx?   

 

18412. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Yes.   

 

18413. MR. JANES:  So what would you have caught near xxxxxxx?   



  Gitxaala Nation - Oral presentations 

 Harvesters Panel 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

 

18414. MR. RONNIE SHAW:  Sockeye and did some trolling there.   

 

18415. MR. JANES:  So seeing the hour, because I don't think we're going to 

finish this right away, it's after 5:00 now, so this would be a good time to break.   

 

18416. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Janes, that would be terrific.   

 

18417. Thank you, panel, for your oral evidence to date and we will come back 

and continue with this tomorrow morning.   

 

18418. MR. JANES:  At 9:00 or 9:30?   

 

18419. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Let's try for 9:15 and hopefully we'll be 

underway at 9:30 at the latest.   

 

18420. MR. JANES:  That's great.  Thank you very much.   

 

18421. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes, we don't want to keep you waiting.   

 

18422. Thank you very much, everyone.  Good night.   

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements)  

 

--- Upon adjourning at 5:02 p.m./L'audience est ajournée à 17h02 

 


